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PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW COMMISSION

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 26, 1967

U.S. SENATE,
SuBcoMMITTEE oN PusLic LANDS
oF THE COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,.
‘ Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in room 3110
New Senate Office Building, Senator Frank Church (chairman of the
- subcommittee) presiding.

IdPlll'e‘sent: Senators Frank Church of Idaho, and Len B. Jordan, of

aho. g

. Also present: Jerry T. Verkler, staff director; Stewart French, chief
counsel; Porter Ward, professional staff member; Mike Griswold,
professional staff member; and Darryl H. Hart, assistant minority
counsel. ,

Senator CuurcH. The hearing will come to order.

The bills before us this morning are H.R. 12121, passed by the House
of Representatives on August 21, 1967, and S. 2255, an identical bill.
It is a proposal to extend the life of the Public Land Law Review Com-
mission and increase its authorization.

The Public Land Law Review Commission was established by
Public Law 606 of the 88th Congress.

The legislation before us would amend that law by making the final
report due June 30, 1970, in lieu of December 31, 1968, and change the
date of expiration of the Commission to correspond to a date 6 months
following submission of the report. It would also liberalize the hearing
provisions of the act.

We must keep in mind that one-third of all the land area of the

- United States is publicly owned—that is, better than three-quarters -
of a billion acres of land—and that there are presently 5000-plus laws
having to do with our public lands. Also, there Ea,ve been three previous
studies of the public land laws, and not too much has resulted directly
from these studies.

This presents some idea of the magnitude of the work, of the Com-
mission. The legislation before us was submitted by the Commission
and was introduced in the Senate by Senator Jackson as S. 2255, and
in the House of Representatives by Congressman Aspinall, who is also
Chairman of the Commission. The two bills are identical.

I will direct at this time that a copy of the bill H.R. 12121 be included
irll1 tli:ﬁlearing record along with House Report 561 which accompanies
the bill.

I also think it would be well to include a copy of Public Law 606 of
the 88th Congress, the act which would be amended by this legislation.

1
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PdBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW COMMISSION

(The data ref?erred to follows:)

[H.R. 12121, 90th Cong., first sess.]

AN ACT To amend the Acﬁ of September 19, 1964 (78 Stat. 983), establishing the Public Land Law

eview Commission, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of
America in Congress assembled, That the Act of September 19, 1964 (78 Stat. 983),

establishin,

(1)

the Public Land Law Review Commission is amended—
y striking, in sg;}tion 4(b), “December 31, 1968’ and substituting

therefor “June 30, 1970,

(2) by striking, in section 4(b) ‘“June 30, 1969”’ and substituting therefor
“December 31, 1970”.

(3) by striking, in section 9(a), ‘‘$4,000,000”’ and substituting therefor
¢“$7,390,000”. | .

(4) by substituting for the present text of the first sentence of section 8(a)
the following: “The Commission or, on authorization of the Commission,
any committee of two or more members, at least one of whom shall be of
‘each major political party, may, for the purpose of carrying out the provisions
of this Act, hold such hearings, take testimony or receive evidence under oath,
and sit and act at such times and places as the Commission or such authorized
committee may deem advisable. The member of the Commission presiding
at any such hearing is authorized to administer the oath to witnesses.”

Passed the House of "Representatives August 21, 1967.

Attest:

( W. PaAT JENNINGS,
| g : lerk




PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW COMMISSION 3

‘Union Calendar No. 216

90TH CoNGRESS } HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES - REPORT
~ 1st Session - No. 561

AMENDING THE ACT OF SEPTEMBER 19, 1964 (78 STAT.
~ 983), ESTABLISHING THE PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW
COMMISSION ; |

AvugusT 17; 1967.—Committed to the Committee >o~f ‘the thle House on the
‘ State of the Union and ordered to be printed P

Mr. BARING, from the Committee on Interior and Insular Affdiré,-
submitted the following ! S :

REPORT

[To accompany H.R. 12121]

The Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs, to whom was
referred the bill (H.R. 12121) to amend the Act of September 9,
1964 (78 Stat. 983), establishing the Public Land Law Review Com-
mission, and for other purposes, having considered the same, report
favorably thereon: with an amendment and recommend that the bill
as amended do pass. : S e

The amendment is as follows:

Amend the title so.as to read:

‘A bill to amend the Act of September 19, 1964 (78 Stat.
983) establishing the Public Land Law Review Commission,
and for other purposes. L

PurposE

The two principal purposes of H.R. 12121 are (1) to extend the life
of the Public Land Law Review Commission by 1% years and (2) to
increase the amount authorized to be appropriated to finance the
Commission’s work by $3,390,000. :

H.R. 12121 was introduced by Representative Aspinall after receipt
of a communication from the Commission requesting that this be done,

BACKGROUND

- The Public Land Law Review Commission was established for the
express purpose of making a comprehensive review of all policies
applicable to the use, management, and disposition of the public lands
of the United States. In reporting the bill (H.R. 8070, 88th Cong.)
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that subsequently became the act of September 19, 1964 (78 Stat. 982)
establishing the Commiission, this committee took note of some of the
deficiencies and inadequacies of the public land laws that necessitate
a complete review of all such laws (H. Rept. 1008, 88th Cong.). The
report also stated the committee’s view that ‘‘due to the many and
varied factors, considerations, and interests involved, only a bipartisan
commission supplemented by an advisory council made up of the many
interested users of the public lands would be in a position to coordinate
and supervise effectively such a broad study.” :
--The Commission heldy‘ its organization meeting in mid-July 1965 at
which time a chairman, a vice-chairman, and a director were chosen.
The Director assumed his full time work with the Commission on
August 2, 1965, more than 10 months after the bill establishing the
Commission had become law. , : L o

The Commission is composed of six Members of the Senate ap-
pointed by the President of the:Senate and six Members of the House
of Representat%vesv appointed by the Speaker, divided equally between
the majority and minority parties, plus six members appointed by the
President from outside the Federal Government, and a 19th member
chosen as Chairman by the 18 appointed members. .

There is an advisory council made up of representatives of interested
Federal departments and agencies, eight at the present time, and 25
individuals chosen by the Commission to be representatives of the
major citizen groups interested in problems related to the retention,
management, and disposition of the public lands. In addition, the
Governor-of each of the 50 States has named a representative to work
closely with the Commission and its staff and with the Advisory
Council: b : : v

The executive departments and agencies currently represented on
the Advisory Council are the Departments of the Interior, Agricul-
ture, Defense, Justice, and Housing and Urban Development, the
Atomic Energy Commission, Federal Power Commission, and the
General Services Administration.

A briefing session on the work of the Commission was held by this
committee in April 1967 and a hearing on H.R. 12121 was held on
August 16. These hearings impressed the committee with the complete
coverage embraced by the study program that has been developed
by the Commission staff. The 34 subjects identified for study or
analysis are so arranged and structured as to assure. that all facts
required for the Commission’s deliberations will be before the Com-
mission - when it arrives at 'its conclusions and makes its
recommendations. ‘ :

The committee was also pleased with the program undertaken by
the Commission to permit all persons to be heard who have views as
to the retention, management, or disposition of the public lands. In
meetings across the Nation, from the eastern seaboard to the west
coast and from the gulf coast to above the Arctic Circle, hundreds
of witnesses have already been heard.

The committee is satisfied that the Commission has been fulfilling
the legislative intent behind its establishment and, since its organiza~
tion, %as been moving diligently and effectively to accomplish the
purposes of the act establishing it. ’

Under the act of September 19, 1964, the Commission is required
to submit its final report to the President and the Congress not later
than December 31, 1968. The act also provides for dissolution of the
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Commission by June 30, 1969, at the latest and limits to $4 million
“the appropriations that may be made for all of the Commission’s work.

NEED

The committee is convinced that, if the Commission is to complete
the comprehensive review envisioned when it was established, addi-
tional time will be required, beyond December 31, 1968, for submission
of the Commission’s report and recommendations and that completion
of the studies that should be made under its direction will require the
expenditure of funds in excess of the existing $4 million ceiling on
ap’]fropﬁations. ‘

he bulk of the Commission’s study program is being accomplished
under contract pursuant to specific authority granted to the Com-
mission by the-act of September 19, 1964,

As a result of the completion of five contracts, the receipt of pro-

posals on two additional studies, and extensive discussions with
potential contractors, the Commission has been able to project esti-
.- mates of both time and money for the completion of all of its studies.
The committee believes that the Commission’s estimates of (1) a
requirement . to-have until June 30, 1970, to submit its report, and
(2) $7,390,000 for all expenses are reasonable. -
- The Commission estimates that the cost of its entire study program
and related work will approximate $3,388,119 of which $957,000 has
been or is available to it. This leaves $2,431,119 unfunded but required
to complete the study program and related work. . -

The committee was advised that of the existing. appropriation
authorization of $4 million, there have been appropriated to the
Commission $2,867,000. This leaves unappropriated within the cur-
rent authorization ceiling, $1,133,000, an amount that is obviously not
sufficient to fund all of the remaining contract studies and related
work at the level planned by the Commission.

Accordingly, the authorization for increased appropriations is essen-
tial if the Commission’s study program is to continue as.planned. The
committee believes that the study program should proceed as planned
and therefore urges enactment of H.R. 12121. In this connection, the
committee was advised that the limiting date for the report of June
30, 1970, is based on the assumption that additional funds for contract-
ing will be available to the Commission approximately October 1,
1967. If funds are not available at that time, a reexamination will be,
required as to the time necessary for completion of the Commission’s
work and submission of its report. : :

Also included in H.R. 12121 is a provision to permit the Commis-
sion, at its hearings, to take testimony or receive evidence under,
oath. This authority, the committee believes, is desirable in the
circumstances. ;

COMMITTEE AMENDMENTS

The committee adopted an amendment to correct the date given
in the title of the bill. _
4 ) CosT

As indjcated above, enactment of H.R. 12121 will necessitate an'
increase in the budgetary requirements by a total of $3,390,000. Of-
the add tional funds to be authorized, $1,790,000 will be for contract

87-263 0—67——2
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and related costs and general housekeeping expenses other than

ersonnel; additional personnel costs are estimated at $1,600,000. A
Ereak’down of additional personnel compensation is contained in a
letter from the Director of the Public Land Law Review Commission
supplementing the executive communication, both of which are set
forth in-this report.- AL :

s ~ DEPARTMENTAL RECOMMENDATIONS -
The executive communication from the Public Land Law Review

- Commission, that Commission’s supplemental letter, and ‘the com-

ments of the Departments of the ‘Iinterior, Justice, Defense; the

é&tﬁ)mic Energy - Commission, and the Federal Power Commission,

ollow: - -« .| - : :

PusLic Lanp Law Review CoMMISSION, -
| £ Washington, ‘D.C., August 5, 1967.

Hon: Joun W. McCormACK, . S

Speaker of the House of Representatives,

Washington, D.C. -+ .. = 55 g :

. DEAR MR. SPEARER: Enclosed is a draft of a proposed bill to amend

" the Act of September 9, 1964 (78 Stat. 983), esta lishing ‘the Public

Land Law Review Commission, and for other purposes. - =~

We recommend that the proposed bill be referred to the appropriate
committee for consideration, and: we recommend that it-be enacted:

The Publi¢c Land Law Review Commission has the responsibility
to (1) study existing statutes'and regulations governing the'retention,
management, and disposition ‘of ‘the public lands; (2) ‘review the
policies and practices: of the Federal departments and agencies having:
administrative jurisdietion over such lands; (3) compile %iata necessary '
to understand and determine the various demands on the public
lands; and (4) recommend to the Congress and the President such
modifications in existing laws, regulations, policies, and practices
‘concerning the public lands as will, in the judgment of the Commission,
best serve to provide the maximum benefit for the general public.

The lands ¢oncerning which this Commission is charged with making
recommendations constitute one-third of the land area of the Nation.
While most of the lands are located in the Western States and Alaska,
there is some public land, within the definition of the act of September
9, 1964, in each of the 50 States. These ‘lands and their resources
constitute national assets of undetermined immeasurable value.

The resources of the lands—and the Commission is specifically
required to consider the resources—include the minerals of the Quter
Continental Shelf, untold mineral wealth comprised of oil shale,
geothermal steam, coal, oil, and gas, and many others, as well as vast
stands of timber in the national forests; and recreation areas in the
forests, the national park system, and wildlife refuges and ranges,
among others. Many of the policies the Commission is directed to
review concern lands that are used for grazing by both the livestock
industry and wildlife, for hunting and fishing, and for many other
purposes. It is impossible to estimate the dollar value of the lands and
resources or the potential benefits that may be obtained through a
modernization of the policies and laws affecting these lands and

_ resources.
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¢ ﬁ&n analysis of the proposed bill and the reasons for each amendment,
ollow:

(1) Section 4(b) of the act of September 9, 1964, provides that the
Commission shall submit its report and recommendations to the
‘Congress and the President by December 31, 1968, and cease to exist
6 months after submittal of its report or on June 30, 1969, whichever
is earlier. The proposed legislation would extend both dates by 18
months. The requested extension is required both because the gom-
mission’s study program has proven to be greater than had been
anticipated when the legislation creating the Commission was
considered. : : £

(2) Section 9(2) of the act authorizes the appropriation of a total
of not more than $4 million for the conduct of the Commission’s
work. Since the $4 million limitation was proposed, in 1963, in the
bill for establishment of the Commission, there have been three
Federal employee pay raises and a general increase in the price of all
goods and services. Some materials, e.g., law books, and facilities,
e.g., office space, that were not contemplated as expenditures had to
be paid for out of Commission funds. In addition, as the Commission’s
study program evolved, it became clear that the scope of studies
required to permit a full understanding of public land policy was
greater than had been contemplated previously. In order to carry out
the projected program fully, we estimate that an increase of $3.3
million over the present appropriation limitation is necessary.

(3) Section 8(a) of the act of September 9, 1964, authorizes pro-
cedures by which the Commission shall hold hearings, provides for the
- issuance of subpenas and makes applicable the provisions of 2 U.S.C.

192-194 in the case of failure of a witness to comply with & subpena.
‘However, the act omits authority for the Commission at such hearings
to require that testimony be given under oath. If the study program
now under way fails to produce all the information and data required

- by the Commission, it will be necessary that hearings be held to obtain

~such information or data. At that time, it may be desirable to receive
testimony under oath.

(4) It has always been contemplated that the bulk of the research
and data compilation would be accomplished under contract. A
relatively small in-house staff designs the study program, supervises

- contractors, performs some research and analyses, and will accomplish
all of the evaluations of reports for the Commission’s consideration.
Contractors will not make conclusions or recommendations, these
being the responsibility of the Commission. We had always considered
the maximum number of employees would approximate 50~55; our
staffing pattern, utilized in obtaining fiscal year 1968 appropriations,
calls for 48 employees during the current fiscal year. The enclosed
legislative proposal is based on a minimum of 54 full-time and 2 part-
time employees, or an increase of 7 man-years of civilian employment.

These employees would be primarily in the research specialist and
analyst category. o

The additional $3.3 million authorization recommended is comprised
of both personnel and contract funds. We estimate requirement,
exclusive of consultant and counseling services, for a total of $2.9

~million of contract work, some of which is already under contract.
- The balance of the money would be utilized for all other requirements
of the Commission, including personnel compensation, reimbursement

- of expenses for travel of Commissioners and Advisory Council mem-
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bers, and other necessary travel expenses. Personnel compensation
expenses would be increased by $1.6 million if the 18 month extension
recommended herein is authorized.

There have been appropriated to the Commission $2,517,000 of the
$4 million authorized in our organic statute, leaving a balance of
$1.4 million unappropriated for which authorization still exists.

As recognized by Congress in establishing the Public Land Law
 Review Commission, & comprehensive review of public land law and

policy is long averdue. To perform a review substantially short of that
necessary to lay the foundation and formulation of sound and con-
structive public land policies would be a disservice to the public.
‘The concept of the Commission requires that all areas of public land
policy and administration be examined. Only by providing additional
‘time and authorization for additional funds can this be fulfilled.

The Bureau of the Budget has advised that presentation of this draft
"bill and its enactment is not in conflict with the program of the Presi-

dent and would be consistent with administration objectives.
Sincerely, v

WayneE N. AsPINALL,
| : Chairman.
(Enclosure.)% v
A BILL To amend the Act of September 19, 1964 (78 Stat. 983), establishing the
: Public Land Law Review Commission, and for other purposes
Be it anacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the
 United States of America in Congress assembled. That the Act of
September 19, 1964 (78 Stat. 983), establishing the Public Land Law
Review Commission is amended— '

(1) by striking, in section 4(b), “December 31, 1968” and
substituting therefor “June 30, 1970”;

(2) by striking, in section 4(b), “June 30, 1969’ and substituting
therefor “Decémber 31, 1970”;

~ (3) by striking, in section 9(a), ‘$4,000,000” and substituting
therefor /$7,390,000”; and : _ -

(4) by substituting for the present text of the first sentence of
section 8(a) the following: “The Commission or, on authorization
of the Commission, any committee of two or more members, at
least one of whom shall be of each major political party, may,
for the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this Act, hold
such hearings, take testimony or receive evidence under oath,
and sit and act at such times and places as the Commission or
such authorized committee may deem advisable. The member of
the Commission presiding at any such hearing is authorized to
administer the oath to witnesses.”

Pusric Lanp Law ReEviEw COMMISSION,
Washington, D.C., August 17, 1967.

Hon. Way~Ne N. AspiNALL, :
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
- House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear Mg. CrarrmaN: Supplementing the executive communica-
tion from the Public Land Law Review Commission to the S eaker
~ of the House of Representatives dated August 5, 1967, the fol?ow-ing
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“additional data is submitted furnishing a breakdown as required by
the act of July 25, 1956 (70 Stat. 652), of additional man-years of
civilian employment, additional personnel compensation, and other
expenditures that will result if the draft bill submitted with the
executive communication is enacted increasing the limitation on
authorization for appropriations for the Commission’s work and
extending by 18 months the period within which the Commission
maly function. ‘ ,

The increase in authorized appropriations contemplates an en-
larged program beginning in fiscal year 1969 although the additional
time granted; i.e., the 18-month extension of the Commission’s life,
is for the period July 1, 1969, to December 31, 1970, or all of fiscal
year 1970 and one-galf ~of fiscal 1971. Accordingly, the tabulation
shows increases for fiscal years 1969, 1970, and 1971 instead of only
the extension period: .

Fiscal year Fiscal year » 14 fiscal year
1965 1970 1971

Executive direction:

Professional .. _..__...__. L e i L it e 4 2

Stenographicand clerical. ... . CTTTTTTTTeT 8 2

~ Total, execuyt\ive,diregtion .................................... 0 12 4

- Legal group: ;

’ Pgofesgional ................................................. 3 13 1

Stenographicand clerical ... _._.____ . _ ... . . ... PSS B S 1 1

Total, legal group. ... A 25 3 17 2
Resources and evaluation group: ;

Professional ... ..._.._..... SRR ST S 18 2

Stenographic and clerical ... _.______.. . 7 3

Total, résources and evaluation 25 5

Total estimated additional man-years of civilian employment. ... 10 54 . 11

Estimated additional costs:
Personal services... ... . iiciiiciiiiiemiioo_.. $260,000  $1,200, 000 §$140, 000
CANOther . - i wassemsiit 1,690, 000+ 80, 000 20,000

Should there by any additional information the committee desires,
we shall, of course, be pleased to furnish it.
Sincerely,
MivtoN A. PEARL,
: Director.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
; Washington, D.C., August 15, 1967 .
Hon. Wayne N. AspiNaLL, ; S
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. ;
- Dear MR. Aspinari: Thank you for the copy of the transmittal
letter and bill (introduced as H{i 12121) to amend the act of Sep-
tember 9, 1964 (78 Stat. 983), establishing the Public Land Laxw
Review Commission, and for other purposes.
We have no objection to the proposed legislation.
- Sincerely yours, - ’
StewarT L. UpaLr,
Secretary of the Interior.
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OrricE oF THE DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL,
: ot :  Washington, D.C., August 14, 1967.
Hon. WayNE N. ASPINALL,
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. S =
Dear Mr. Cuatrman: This is in response to your request for the
views of the Department of Justice, by no later than August 15, on
H.R. 12121, a bill to amend the act of September 9, 1964 (78 Stat. 983),
establishing the Public Land Law Review Commission, and for other
urposes. '
P e vast proportions of the task assigned to the Public Land Law
Review Commission by the act of September 9 could not be measured
except by the criteria which have been established through the work
of the Commission to this time. The Department of Justice, represented
on the Advisory Council of the Commission by Assistant Attorney
General Edwin L. Weisl, Jr., is aware that the Commission has
labored hard and well and accomplished much, but that the greater
‘part of its work yet remains to be done. The rofound effects which a
ong needed revision of the land laws of the United States will have
upon people of |the United States, as well as the astronomical total
“value of the lands and natural resources involved, require that the
Commission complete its task, and that it do it well. fl‘he additional
$3.3 million and 18 months which would be given to the Commission
by this bill appear a realistic appraisal at this time of the requirements
for these purposes. The additional provision of the bill, for taking of
testimomy under oath, will be a useful tool. :
_The Department of Justice recommends enactment of this legisla-
tion. .
The Bureau ¢f the Budget has advised that there is no objection to
the submission of this report from the standpoint of the administra-
- tion’s program. ‘
‘ Sincerely,

- WARREN CHRISTOPHER,
Deputy Attorney General.

GeNERAL COUNSEL OF THE DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE,
, | Washington, D.C., August 14, 1967.
Hon. WayNE N. ASPINALL,
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DEAr MR. CHATRMAN: Reference is made to your letter of August 8,
1967, relating to H.R. 12121, 90th Cong., 2 bill to amend the act
of September 9, 1964 (78 Stat. 983), establishing the Public Land
Law Review Commission, and for other purposes. :
The Department of Defense would interpose no objection to the
enactment of H.R. 12121. :
Sincerely yours, : :
‘ , L. NIEDERLEHNER,
- Acting General Counsel.
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- US. Aromic Exgrey CoMmmissioN,
i Ly 0 : Washington, D.C., August 15, 1967.
Hon. Way~xe N. AspINALL, ol s L
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
House of Representatives. By L
 DEar MR. Aspinavn: This will reply to your letter of August 8,
- 1967, regarding H.R. 12121, a bill to amend the act of September 9,
1964 (78 Stat. 983), establishing the Public Land Law Review Com-
mission, and for other purposes. ~
As you know, the AEC is represented on the Advisory Council of
the Public Land Law Review Commission and is actively participating
in various phases of the work of the Commission; which we believe is
proceeding very satisfactorily. ~ i i
In our opinion, the amendments proposed by H.R. 12121 are
appropriate to insure the success of the very important studies and
activities which the Public Land Law Review Commission has
undertaken. ; ~
Sincerely yours, ,
W. E. Jonnson,
Acting Chairman.

FepEraL Power CommIssIoN,
i : Washington, D.C., August 15, 1967.

Hon. WayNE N. AspINALL, : '
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular A | fairs,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. :

Drar Mr. CuatrRMAN: This to acknowledge your letter of August
8, 1967, sending us a copy of H.R. 12121 and the transmittal to
Congress, and advising us about the forthcoming hearings on this bill
to amend the act of September 9, 1964 (78 Stat. 983), establishing the
Public Land Law Review Commission, and for other purposes.

Through our representation on the Advisory Council of the Public
Land Law Review Commission, we are familiar with the work of that
group and its national importance. The enactment of this bill would
provide the additional time and necessary funds to carry out that
work. Also, the provision giving the Commission authority to require
testimony to be given under oath should facilitate its task.

The Federal lgower Commission therefore endorses the purposes
of H.R. 12121 and favors its enactment. We appreciate having been
given this opportunity to comment on the bill, :

Sincerely, |
Lee C. Waire,
: Chavrman.
‘CoMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION

The  Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs recommends
enactment of HR 12121 as amended.
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. CranNcEs IN Existing Law

In compliance with clause 3 of rule XIII of the Rules of the House
of Representatives, changes in existing law made by the bill, as
reported, are ?}Jown as follows (existing law proposed to be omitted
is enclosed in black brackets, new matter is printed in italic, existing
law in which n{s: change is proposed is shown in roman): .‘

Aci' oF SEPTEMBER 19, 1964 (78 Srtar. 982)
 DECLARATION OF POLICY

Sucrion 1. It is hereby declared to be the policy of Congress that
the public lands of the United States shall be (a) retained and man-

aged or (b) disposed of, all in a manner to provide the maximum
benefit for the general public. ‘ : 3

DECLARATION OF PURPOSE

Skc. 2. Because the public land laws of the United States have
developed over a long period of years through a series of Acts of
Congress which are not fully correlated with each other and because
those laws, or some of them, may be inadequate to meet the current
and future needs of the American people and because administration
of the public lands and the laws relating thereto has been divided
among several agencies of the Federal Government, it is necessary to
have a comprehensive review of those laws and the rules and regula-
tions promulgated thereunder and to determine whether and to what
extent revisions thereof are necessary. ‘ ‘

‘CbMMISSION ON PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW B

Skc. 3. (a) For the purpose of carrying out the policy and purpose
set forth in sections 1 and 2 of this Aet, thére is hereby established a
commission to be known as'the Public Land Law Review Commission
hereinafter referred to as ‘‘the Commission.”’ ;

i ](lb) The Commission shall be composed of nineteen members, as
ollows: | :

(i) Three majority and three minority members of the Senate
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs to be appointed by the
President! of the Senate; Saps

(ii) Three majority and three minority members of the House
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs to be appointed by the
Speaker of the House of Representatives; ’ :

(iii) Six persons to be appointed by the President of the United
States from among persons who at the time appointment is to
be made hereunder are not, and within a period of one year
immediately preceding that time have not been, officers or
employees of the United States; but, the foregoing or any other
provision of law notwithstanding, there may be appointed, under
this paragraph, any person who is retained, designated, appointed,
or employed by any instrumentality of the executive branch of
the Government or by any independent agency of the United
States to perform, with or without compensation, temporary
duties on either a full-time or intermittent basis for not to exceed
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one hundred and thirty days during any period of three hundred
and sixty-five consecutive days; and

(iv) One person, elected by majority vote of the other eighteen,
who shall be the Chairman of the Commission. :

(¢) Any vacancy which may occur on the Commission shall not
affect its powers or functions but shall be filled in the same manner in
which the original appointment was made.

(d) The organization meeting of the Commission shall be held at
such time and place as may be specified in a call issued jointly by the
senior member appointed by the President of the Senate and the senior
member appointed by the Speaker of the House of Representatives.

(e) Ten members of the Commission shall constitute a quorum, but
a smaller number, as determined by the Commission, may conduct
hearings. j :

(f) Members of Congress who are members of the Commmission shall
serve without compensation in addition to that received for their
services as Members of Congress; but they shall be reimbursed for
travel, subsistence, and other necessary expenses incurred by them in
the performance of the duties vested in the Commission.

(g) The members appointed by the President shall each receive $50
per diem when engaged in the actual performance of duties vested
in the Commission, plus reimbursement for travel, subsistence, and
< Sther necessary expenses incurred by them in the performance of such
“duties. :

DUTIES OF THE COMMISSION

SEc. 4. (a) The Commission shall (i) study existing statutes and
regulations governing the retention, management, and disposition of
the public lands; (ii) review the policies and practices of the Federal
agencies charged with administrative jurisdiction over such lands inso-
far as such policies and practices relate to the retention; management,
and disposition of those lands; (iii) compile data necessary to under-
stand and determine the various demands on the publio lands which
now exist and which are likely to exist within the foreseeable future;
and (iv) recommend such modifications in existing laws, regulations,
policies, and practices as will, in the judgment of the Commission,
best serve to carry out the policy set forth in section 1 of this Act.

(b) The Commission shall, not later than [December 31, 19687
June 30, 1970, submit to the President and the Congress its final
report. It shall cease to exist six months after submission of said ,
report or on [June 30, 1969] December 31, 1970, whichever is earlier.
All records and papers of the Commission shall thereupon be delivered
to the Administrator of General Services for deposit in the Archives
of the United States.

DEPARTMENTAL LIAISON OFFICERS

Skc. 5. The Chairman of the Commission shall request the head of
each Federal department or independent agency which has an interest
in or responsibility with respect to the retention, management, or
disposition of the public lands to appoint, and the head of such depart-
ment or agency shall appoint, a liaison officer who shall work closely
with the Commission and its staff in matters pertaining to this Act.

87-268 0—67——3
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ADVISORY COUNCIL

Skc. 6. (a) There is hereby established an Advisory Council, which
shall consist of the liaison officers appointed under section 5 of this
Act, together with 25 additional members appointed by the Commis-
sion who shall be representative of the various major citizens’ groups
interested in problems relating to the retention, management, and
disposition of the public lands, including the following: Organizations
representative of State and local government, private organizations
working in the field of public land management and outdoor recreation
resources and opportunities, landowners, forestry interests, livestock
interests, mining interests, oil and gas interests, commercial and sport
fishing interests, commercial outdoor recreation interests, industry,
education, labor, and public utilities. Any vacancy occurring on the
Advisory Council shaﬁ) be filled in the same manner as the original
appointment.

(b) The Advisory Council shall advise and counsel the Commis-
sion concerning matters within the jurisdiction of the Commission.

(¢) Members of the Advisory Council shall serve without compen-
sation, but shall be entitled to reimbursement for actual travel and
subsistence expenses incurred in attending meetings of the Council
called or approved by the Chairman of the Commission or in carrying
out duties assigned by the Chairman. ’ :

(d) The Chairman of the Commission shall call an organization
meeting of the Advisory Council as soon as practicable, a meeting of
such council each six months thereafter, and a final meeting prior to
approval of the final report by the Commission.

GOVERNORS’ REPRESENTATIVES

Sgc. 7. The Chairman of the Commission shall invite the Governor
of each State to designate a representative to work closely with the
Commission and its staff and with the advisory council in matters
pertaining to this Act. e

POWERS OF THE COMMISSION.

Sec. 8. (a) [The Commission or, on authorization of the Commis-
sion, any committee of two or more members, at least one of whom
shall be of each major political party, may, for the purpose of carrying
- out the provisions of his Act, hold such hearings and sit and act
at such times and places as the Commission or such authorized com-
mittee may deem advisable.] The Commission or, on authorization of
the Commission, any committee of two or more members, at least one of
whom shall be of each magjor political party, may, for the purpose of
carrying out the provisions of this Act, hold such hearings, take testimony
or receive evidence under oath, and sit and act at such times and places as
the Commission or such authorized committee may deem advisable. The
member of the Commission presiding at any such hearing 1s authorized
to administer the oath to witnesses. Subpenas for the attendance and
testimony of witnesses or the production of written or other matter
may be issued only on the authority of the Commission and shall be
served by anyone designated by the Chairman of the Commission.

The Commission shaﬁ not issue any subpena for the attendance and
testimony of witnesses or for the production of written or other matters
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which would require the presence of the parties subpenaed at a hearing
to be held outside of the State wherein the witness is found or resides
or transacts business. . s _

A witness may submit material on a confidential basis for the use of
the Commission and, if so submitted, the Commission shall not make
the material public. The provisions of sections 102-104, inclusive, of
the Revised Statutes (2 U.S.C. 192-194) shall apply in case of any
failure of any witness to comply with any subpena or testimony when

summoned under this section. 2O ‘ .
" (b) The Commission is authorized to secure from any department,
agency, or individual instrumentality of the executive branch of the
Government any information it deems necessary to carry out its func-
tions under this Act and each such department, agency, and instru-
mentality is authorized and directed to furnish such information to the
Commission upon request made by the Chairman or the Vice Chairman
when acting as Chairman.

(¢) If the Commission requires of any witness or of an govern-
mental agency production of any materials which have theretofore
been submitted to a government agency on a confidential basis, and
the confidentiality o? those materials is protected by statute, the
material so produced shall be held confidential by the Commission,

APPROPRIATIONS, EXPENSES, AND PERSONNEL

Sec. 9. (a) There are hereby authorized to be appropriated such
sums, but not more than [$4,000,0003 $7,390,000, as may be necessary
to carry out the provisions of this Act and such moneys as may be
appropriated shall be available to the Commission until expended.

(b) The Commission is authorized, without regard to the civil
service laws and regulations and without regard to the Classification
Act of 1949, as amended, to fix the compensation of its Chairman and
appoint and fix the compensation of its staff director, and such addi-
tional personnel as may be necessary to enable it to carry out its func-
tions except that any Federal emp%’oyees subject to the civil service
laws and regulations who may be employed by the Commission shall
retain civil service status without interruption or loss of status or
privilege. »

(¢) The Commission is authorized to enter into contracts or agree-
ments for studies and surveys with public and private organizations
and, if necessary, to transfer funds to Federal agencies from sums
appropriated pursuant to this Act to carry out such aspects of the
review as the Commission determines can best be carried out in that
manner. :

(d) Service of an individual as a member of the Advisory Council,
as the representative of a Governor, or employment by the Commission
of an attorney or expert in any job or professional field on a part-time
or full-time basis with or without compensation shall not be considered
as service or employment bringing such individuals within the provi-
sions of the Act of October 23, 1962 (76 Stat. 1119).

DEFINITION OF ‘‘PUBLIC LANDS”

SEc. 10. As used in this Act, the term “public lands” includes (a)
the public domain of the United States, (b) reservations, other than
Indian reservations, created from the public domain, (¢) lands per-
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manently or temporarily withdrawn, reserved, or withheld from
private appropriation and disposal under the public land laws, includ-
ing the mining laws, (d) outstanding interests of the United States
in lands patented, conveyed in fee or otherwise, under the public land
laws, (e) national forests, (f) wildlife refuges and ranges, and (g)
the surface and subsurface resources of all such lands, including the
disposition or restriction on disposition of the mineral resources in

~ lands defined by appropriate statute, treaty, or judicial determination

gi bﬁing under the control of the United States in the Outer Continental
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Public Law 88-606
88th Congress, H. R. 8070
September 19, 1964

gﬂ Qtt 76 STAT, 982,

For the establishment of a Public Land Law Review Commission to study exist-
ing laws and procedures relating to the administration of the public lands of
the United States, and for other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House oé -R’ei?resentati/vea of the .
United States of America in Congress assembled, That— A

DECLARATION OF POLICY

SecrioN 1. It is hereby declared to be the policy of Congress that Public Land
the (imblic lands of the United States shall be (a) retained and man- Law Review
aged or (b) disposed of, all in a manner to provide the maximum Commission,
benefit for the general public. : . Establishment,

DECLARATION OF PURPOSE

Sec. 2. Because the public land laws of the United States have
developed over a long period of years through a series of Acts of
Congress which are not fully correlated with each other and because
those laws, or some of them, may be inadequate to meet the current
and future needs of the American people and because administration
of the public lands and the laws relating thereto has been divided
among several agencies of the Federal Government, it is necessary to
have a comprehensive review of those laws and the rules and regula-
tions promulgated thereunder and to determine whether and to what
extent revisions thereof are necessary.

: COMMISSION ON PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW

Skc. 3. (a) For the purpose of carrying out the policy and Furpose Composition,
set forth in sections 1 and 2 of this Act, there is hereby established a .
commission to be known as the Public Land Law Review Commission,
hereinafter referred to as “the Commission.”

(] The Commission: shall be composed of nineteen members, as
follows:

(i) Three majority and three minority members of the Senate
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs to be appointed by the
President of the Senate; .

(ii) Three majority and three minority members of the House
Comnmittes on Interior and Insular A ffairs to be appointed by the
Spenker of the House of Representatives;

(iii) Six persons to be appointed by the President of the United
States from among persons who at the time appointment is to -
be made hereunder are not, and within s period of one year
immediately preceding that time have not been, officers or
employees of the United States; but, the foregoing or any other
provision of law notwithstanding, there may be a.ppointedz under
this paragraph, any person who is retained designated, appointed
or employed by any instrumentality of the executive branch of

; the Government or by any independent agency of the United
. States to perform, with or without compensation, bempom;g
duties on either a full-time or intermittent basis for not to exce
one hundred and thirty days during any period of three hundred
* and sixty-five consecutive days; and

(iv;gl me person, elected tfxy mtggrity vote of the other eighteen, Chaimman,

who shall be the Chairman of the Commission.
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78 STAT. 983,

Vaoanciess

Report to Presie
.. dent and Conw
gress.

- pe

(¢) Any vacancy which may occur on the Commission shall not
affect its powers or functions but shall be filled in the same manner in
which the original appointment was made.

(d) The organization meeting of the Commission shall be held at
such time and place as may be specified in a call issued jointly by the
senior member appointed by the Dresident, of the Senate and the senior
member :\ppointef&x{)y the Speaker of the FHlouse of Representatives.

(e) Ten members of the Commission shall constitute a quorum, but.
? smaller number, as determined by the Commission, may conduct
hearings. ;

(f) ﬁembers of Congress who are members of the Commission shall

-gerve without compensation in addition to that received for their

services as Members of Congress; but they shall be reimbursed for
travel, subsistence, and other necessary expenses incurred by them in
the performance of the duties vested in the Commission.
ﬁ (g& The members appointed by the President shall each receive $50
r diem when engaged in the actual performance of duties vested
in the Commission, plus reimbursement for travel, subsistence, and
?{hgr. necessary expenses incurred by them in the performance of such
uties. ’
3' DUTIES OF THE COMMISSION

'Skc. 4. (2) The Commission shall (i) study existing statutes and
regulations governing the retention, management, and disposition of
the public Jands; (ii) review the policies and practices of the Federal
agencies charged with administrative jurisdiction over such lands inso-
far as such policies and practices relate to the retention, management,
and disposition of thoso lands; (iii) compile data necessary to under-
stand and determine the various demands on the public lands which
now exist and which are likely to exist within the foreseeable future;
and (iv) recommend such modifications in existing laws, regulations,
K:licles, and practices as will, in the ;udmnent of the Commission,

st serve to carry out the policy set forth in section 1 of this Act.

(b) The Commission shnl'l, not later than December 31, 1968, sub-
mit to the President and the Congress its final report. It shall cease
to exist six months after submission of said report or on June 30, 1969,
whichever is earlier. All'records and papers of the Commission shall
thereupon be delivered to the Administrator of General Services for
deposit in the Archives of the United States. i

DEPARTMENTAL LIAISON OFFICERS

Sec. 5. The Chairman of the Commission shall request the head of
cach Federal department or independent agency which bas an interest
in ‘or responsibility with respect to the retention, management, or
disposition of the public lands to appoint, and the head of such depart-
ment or a(gency shall appoint, a Jiaison officer who shall work closely
with the Commission and its staff in matters pertaining to this Act.

ADVISORY COUNCIL

Skc. 6. (a) There is hereby established an Advisory Council, which
shall consist of the liaison officers npgointed under section 5 of this
Act, together with 25 additional members appointed by the Commis-
sion who shall be representative of the various major citizens’ groups
interested in problems relating to the retention, management, and
disposition of the public lands, :cluding the following : Organizations

representative of Stato and local government, private organizations
working in the field of public Jand management and outdoor recreation

\resources and opportunities, landowners, forestry interests, livestock
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78 STAT, 984,

interests, mining ‘interests, oil and interests, commercial and sport
fishing interests, commercial outdoor recreation interests, industry,
education, labor, and public utilities. Any vacancy occurring on the
Advisory Council shall be filled in the same manner as the original
appointment. '

(b) The Advisory Council shall advise and counsel the' Commis--

sion concerning matters within the jurisdiction of the Commission.

(c) Members of the Advisory Council shall serve without compen-
sation, but shall be entitled to reimbursement for actual travel and
subsistence expenses incurred in attending meetings of the Council

called or approved by the Chairman of the Commission or in carrying -

out duties assigned by the Chairman.

(d) The Chairman of the Commission shall call an organization
meeting of the Advisory Council as soon as practicable, a meeting of
such council each six months thereafter, and a final meeting prior to
approval of the final report by the Commission.

GOVERNORS’ REPRESENTATIVES

Skc. 7. The Chairman of the Commission shall invite the Governor
of each State to designate a representative to work closely with the

~ Commission and its staff and with the advisory council in matters

pertaining to this Act.
POWERS OF THE COMMISSION

Sec. 8. (a) The Commission or, on authorization of the Commis:
sion, any committee of two or more members, at least one of whom
shall be of each major political party, may, for the purpose of carry-
ing out the provisions of this Act, hold 'such hearings and sit and
act at such times and places as the Commission or such authorized
committes may deem advisable. Subpenas for the attendance and
testimony of witnesses or the production of written or other matter
may be issued only on the authority of the Commission and shall be
served by anyone designated by the Chairman of the Commission.
~ The Commission shall not issue any subpena for the attendance and
testimony of witnesses or for the production of written or other matters
-~ which would require the presence of the parties subpenaed at a hear-
ing to be held outside of the State wherein the witness is found or
resides or transacts business.

A witness may submit material on a confidential basis for the use of
the Commission and, if so submitted, the Commission shall not make
the material public. The provisions of sections 102-104, inclusive, of
the Revised Statutes (2 U.S.C. 192-194) shall apply in case of any
failure of any witness to comply with any subpena or testimony when
- summoned under this section.

(b) The Commission is authorized to secure from any department,
agency, or individual instrumentality of the executive branch of the

Tovernment any information it deems necessary to carry out its func-
tions under this Act and each such department, agency, and instru-
mentality is authorized and directed to furnish such information to the
Commission upon request made by the Chairman or the Vice Chairman
when acting as Chairman.

(c) If the Commission requires of any witness-or of any govern-
mental agency production of any materials which have theretofore
heen submitted to a government agency on a confidential basis, and
the confidentiality of those materials is protected by statute, the
material so produced shall be held confidential by the Commission.

19
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* sums, but not more than $4,000,000, as may be necessary to carry out
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78 STAT, 985,

APPROPRIATIONS, EXPENSES, AND l’ERBONNEL

Skc. 9. (a) There are hereby authorized to be appropriated such

the Frovisions of this Act and such moneys as may be appropriated
shall be available to the Commission until expended.

“(b) The Commission is authorized, without regard to the civil
service laws and regulations and without regard to the Classification
Act of 1949, as amended, to fix the compensation of its Chairman and’
appoint and fix the compensation of its staff director, and such addi-
tional personnel as may be necessary to enable it to carry out its fune-
tions except that any Federal employees subject to_the civil service
laws and regulations who may be employed by the Commission shall
retain civil service status without interruption or loss of status or
privilege. :

~ (¢) The Conimission is authorized to enter into contracts or agree-
ments for studies and surveys with public and private organizations
and, if necessary, to transfer funds to Federal agencies from sums
appropriated pursuant to this Act to carry out such aspects of the
review as the Commission determines can best be carried out in that
manner. i

- (d) Service of an individual as a member of the Advisory Council,
as the representative of a Governor, or employment by the Commission .
of an attorney or expert in any job or professional field on a part-time
or full-time basis with or without cornpensation shall not be considered
as service or employment bringing such individuals within the provi-
sions of the Act of October 23, 1962 (76 Stat.1119). :

"DEFINITION OF “PUBLIC LANDS”

| Swc. 10. As used in this Act, the term “public lands” includes (a)
the public dorain of the United States, (b) reservations, other than
Indian reservations, created from the public domain, (¢) lands per-
manently or temporarily withdrawn, reserved, or withheld from
private appropriation an disposal under the public land laws, includ-
1‘11% the mining laws, (d) outstanding interests of the United States
in lands patented, conveyed in feo or otherwise, under the public land
laws, (e) national forests, (f) wildlife refuges and ranges, and (g)
the surface and subsurface resources of all such lands, including t%m
disposition or restriction on disposition of the mineral resources in
lands defined by appropriate statute, treaty, or judicial determination
as.shb(la;ng under the control of the United States in the Outer Continental
Shelf.

. Approved September 19, 1964.

|

LEGISLATIVE HISTORY::

HOUSE REPORT No, 1008 (Comm, on Inmterior & Insular Affairs),
ISENATE REPORT. No, 1444 (Comm, on Interior & Insular Affairs),
CONGRESSIONAL RFCORD, Vol, 110 (1964): )
: Mar, 10: Considered and passed House,

Sept. 3: Considered and passed Secnate, amended,

Sept. 4t House agreed to Senate amenduents,
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~ Senator CHURCVHM.‘ Our witnesses this morning are six in number.
The first gentleman on the witness list is Mr. Milton A. Pearl,

‘the Director of the Public Land Law Review COmmissioh. Mr. Pearl,

| please come forward and be seated.

STATEMENT OF MILTON A.,’PEARL, DIRECTOR, PUBLIC LAND LAW
o - REVIEW COMMISSION

~ Mr. Pearn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. : Bl
Senator CaurcH. Do you care to have anyone accom any you?
Mr. PearL. We have members of the staff here, and I would like

to introduce them to you as we go along, Mr. Chairman.

Senator CaurcH. Please proceed as you see fit. T ~

~ Mr. Peart. We have a statement here by Chairman ‘Way"‘rie . :

Aspinall. As you know, Mr. Chairman, as Chairman Aspinall told you,
a previous commitment precluded his attendance here in Washington

today. He is out of town and he regretted the inability to be here and

asked that I read his statement. If this is agreeable with you, we can

: %gioceed to read his statement or proceed in any way that you would
ike. S i ' e :

Senator CHurcH. That would be fine. Do you have a separate

statement? , : : . o
Mr. Pearw. No, sir. I do not. S i L

_Senator CaurcH. Very well. Why don’t you proceed then to read

Congressman Aspinall’s statement? : e
Mr. PearL. 1 would be glad to. :

STATEMENT OF HON. WAYNE N. ASPINALL, A REPRESENTATIVE

IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF COLORADO, CHAIRMAN,
PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW COMMISSION (AS READ BY MILTON
A. PEARL, DIRECTOR, PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW COMMISSION)

Mr. Pearn. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, we are
pleased to have the opportunity to present information and data
concerning the work of t}l);le‘ Public Land Law Review Commission in
support of our request for the enactment of legislation extending, by
18 months, the time within which the Commission shall report, and
increasing, to $7.39 million, the limitation on appropriations that
- shall be available for the entire Commission review. As you know,
_existing law, Public Law 88-606, requires that the Commission

submit its report by December 31, 1968, and that appropriations be
limited to $4 million. =~~~ . " S

In other words, we are asking for an 18-month extension and for
- an increase of $3.39 million in appropriation authority. In addition,

the legislation before you includes a provision to authorize the Com-.
mission to take testimony under oath. o - ;

This being our first appearance before this committee, which has

oversight responsibility for the Commission’s activities, we will, with
your forbearance, briefly sketch how we organized for our tasks and

 the progress we have made, in addition to providing specific informa-
tion concerning the need for the legislation before you today.

87263 0—67— 4
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ORGANIZATION

_ Six members of the full Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs
of the Senate are, as you know, members of the Commission, appointed
by the President of the Senate, with three from the minority side and
three from the majority; likewise, three Republicans and three
Democrats from the House Interior Committee, appointed by the
- Speaker, serve on the Commission; six members are appointed by the
President of the United States from outside the Federaf) Government;
and those 18 appointed members elect a 19th member who serves as
‘Chairman. I am pleased and honored tohave been chosen unanimously
" as Chairman when the Commission organized on July 14, 1965, and
I continue to serve in that capacity. A Presidential appointee, H.
Byron Mock, was named Vice Chairman by a unanimous vote.

You will also recall that there is an Advisory Council, presently
comprised of 33 persons—eight designated by the heads of those
departments and agencies of Government concerned with the manage-
ment and disposition of the public lands, and 25 members chosen by
the Commission as being—quoting from the law—*‘representative of
the various major citizens’ groups interested in problems relating to the
retention, mana%ement,‘ and disposition of the public lands.” In
addition, each of the 50 Governors has designated a representative
to work with us. ; v

Last, but not least, in the working structure of the Commission is the
staff headed by Director Milton A. Pearl—which I head, referring
to myself as the speaker—who was chosen by unanimous vote of the
Commission 'at its organization meeting.

We have furnished, for your information, a complete list of member-
ship of the Commission, Advisory Council, Governors’ Representa-
tives group, and the staff. : R e

At the outset, we adopted the policy, which we think is realistic, of

accomplishing most of our substantive work under contract or through
the use of consultants. We dedicated ourselves to the proposition that
we would hire and retain as small a regular staff as possible. Toward
this end, the first thing that we did was to enter into an arrangement
with the General Services Administration for it to perform most of our
housekeeping tasks and thereby limit our personnel engaged in such
endeavors. Through the General Services Administration, we also
obtained office space downtown at 1730 K Street N.W., where we
would be delighted to receive any members of this committee any
time you, Mr. Chairman, or any of the other members find it con-
venient to do so. Incidentally, the space involved is leased space, and
the rental, up until June 30, 1967, had to be paid from our appropria-
tion and charged against the ceiling of our appropriations just as have
beenlphe tools necessary for the job, such as Fawbooks, equipment, and
supplies. o _

The record should also show that, although the Commission or-
ganized in July 1965, it was not until September 1, 1965, that adequate
space was available for the initiation of staff work, and it was not until
January 1966 that the nucleus of the professional staff was on board.
1 will not discuss staff personnel, but should you, Mr. Chairman, desire
additional information, Director Pearl will {e able to furnish it.
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PROGRAM OF WORK

By May of 1966, we had hammered out an agreed-upon basic ap-
proach to our work. Following considerable research and discussion
within the staff, a group met at Camp Hoover in the Shenandosh
National Park for a final review of a document embodying the ob-
jective, functions, and operations of the Commission. We regretted
that no members of this committee could be present at that meeting,
but we were pleased at that time to have representing the committee
your chief clerk, Jerry Verkler. The program paper then agreed upon
~was circulated to the members of the Commission and its official
- family, after which it was made final and became the operating guide
for all Commission activities; '
A copy of the program paper has been previously made available to
~the committee, and additional copies are available today, should you
. desire to examine it. While we say that this document provides an

‘outline for all of the work of the Commission, we recognize -that it
may require revision as we proceed. - : : ’

The fundamentals of our program require, first, staff identification,
after proper research and consultation with the official family of the
Commission, of the subjects réquiring consideration by the Commis-
sion in order to permit it to make recommendations as required by
Public Law 88-606 in support of the congressional policy—and I
quote from the law—*‘that the public lands of the United States shall
be (a) retained and managed or (b) disposed of, all in a manner to

provide the maximum benefit for the general public.” Through this
- procedure we had an initial listing of 25 subjects for study and analysis;
?fltler subsequent additions, we now havea listing of 34 subjeets ‘as

ollows: & ;

- 1. History of public land laws. o
2. Revenue sharing and payments in lieu of taxes.

3. Digest of public land laws.

4. Forage. ~

5. Administrative procedures. .

6. Land exchanges and acquisitions.

7. Withdrawals and reservations.

8. Alaska. )

9. Future demand for commodities of the public lands.
10. Timber. . ;
11. Nonfuel minerals.

12. Energy fuels.

13. Water.

14. Regional and local land use planning.

15. Outdoor recreation.

16. Land grants to States.

17. Criteria to judge the facts.

18. Use and occupancy of public lands.

19. Fish and wildlife.

20. Intensive agriculture.

21. Outer Continental Shelf.

22. Organization, administration, and budgetary policy.
23. Economic impacts. Y
24. Noneconomic impacts.

25. User fees and charges.
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26. Disposal techniques and procedures.
27. Adjustment of use rights.
28. Multiple use.
29. Federal jurisdiction.
30. Inventory. 2
31. Environmental and ecological factors.
'32. Appraisal techniques and procedures.
- 33. Trespass. ;
- 34. State land policies. SR :
Another fundamental was, and remains, the belief that it was essen-
- tial for the staff to design rather specific study plans that would form
the basis of contract work. This is necessary in order to assure procure-'
ment from the contractor of a usable product. These study plans have
been and are being designed in consultation with members of the
Commission, members of the Advisory Council, and the Governors’
- representatives, all of whom have the opportunity to comment on
each individual study outline before it is incorporated in a request
for proposals from prospective contractors. .
 The third fundamental of our approach was to obtain identifica-
tion of problems in public land management and the reasons why
~they concern either the users, potential users, the nonuser interested
" citizen, or the administrators themselves before ever considering what
~the policy for the future should be. s

PUBLIC MEETINGS

In order to assist us in problem identification, we started in Salt.
Lake City, in June 1966, a series of public meetings designed to allow
anyone who had a point of view to tell us about it. Since the pro-
gram started, the Commission has had nine formal regional meetings
 1in 15 cities and several informal meetings with local people in each
region visited from one end of the country to the other. The formal
meetings were held as follows:

Rocky Mountain Region: Salt Lake City, Utah
Alaska: | ;
~ Juneau |
Anchorage
Fairbanks
Kotzebue
- Northeastern: Boston, Mass.
Southwestern: Albuquerque, N. Mex.
South Pacific: ; ;
California:
Fresno
Palm Springs
Southern:
 New Orleans, La.
Asheville, N.C.

- Northwest: Billings, Mont.

Pacific Northwest: Seattle and Spokane, Wash.
Midwest: Milwaukee, Wis.

The current series will be concluded with a meeting to take testi-
mony here in Washington, D.C., January 11, 1968.
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COMMISSION MEETINGS

In conjunction with some of the meetings to hear the public, we
also had meetings of the Commission with its Advisory Council and
| the Governors’ representatives. In addition, the Commission met with
| the Advisory Council and the Governors’ representatives here in
~ Washington in March 1966 and again in Denver, Colo., in September
‘~1‘966.‘A.ﬁ3h0ug‘h' the law requires that the Advisory Council meet every .
| 6 months, we have been relying on this Advisory Council very heavily,
‘Mr. Chairman, and our Advisory Council has, in the slightly more
~ than 2 years since we organized met six times. o L
The Commission has also had two meetings of its own. We met at

- Front Royal, Va., in January 1967 and then here in Washington in
April of this year. S e R ‘
In connection with the Denver meeting, the Commission and its

official family had an extensive tour of public land areas throughout
Colorado with the opportunity of also looking at lands in Utah and

~ Wyoming. At stops en route, the group had the opportunity of meeting

- informally with users and others interested in the public lands. = =

~So, as you see, every region has been visited and, 1in conjunction with

~ the meetings, we also had the opportunity of examining public land

~ areas on the ground. We contemplate having hearings in the future,

' Mr. Chairman, to focus on specific subjects. Hearings designed to
~ obtain recommendations for future policy will also be held. The .

~ Commission has authorized the Director to develo ) plans for such
 hearings; but until we know the action on the legisl%tlon before you
today, these plans cannot be prepared fully. ‘ :

5 ; STUDY PROGRAM Sl
.. Of the 34 subjects that I indicated a moment ago as having been
identified for study and analyses, six of those planned to be accom-
plished under contract are now underway, as follows;
History of Public Land Laws. s
 Revenue sharing and payments in lieu of taxes.
- Digest of public land laws. o
Alaska. ' ‘ 0 e e
Fult,ux('ia demands for commodities producible from the public
ands. T8 ‘ R

~__ Withdrawals and reservations. e e ;
. Proposals have been received from potential contractors for the
forage study, and we have invited potential contractors to submit
~ proposals for the a,ccop'lishment.ofp the fish and wildlife study. In
addition, the study of land grants to States is being accomplished by
our own staff on the basis of “filling-in’’ while other work is being
given priority. , .
In addition to the nine studies either underway or for which bids

have been received, we have the following 11 major subjects for which
it is planned to seek contractors to accomplish the entire work: ‘

Administrative procedures. ' ' ~

Land exchanges and acquisitions.

Timber. e '

Nonfuel minerals.

Energy fuels.
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Water. :
Regional and local land use planning.
Outdoor recreation.

“ Use and occupancy of public lands.
Intensive agriculture.

Outer Continental Shelf. AR - 5

It is probable that the 14 subjects not identified for contract study -
will be studied or analyzed through a combination of in-house sta
and contractor or consultant effort. : :

As we gained experience in negotiating the initial contracts and as
the staff members talked to various contractors and potential con-
tractors, we were able to begin projecting our cost and time estimates
for the completion of all work. These projections—which must remain
flexible in order to be viable—indicated that we would need an addi-
tional 18 months from December 31, 1968, within which to submit
our report and a total of $7.39 million to perform all tasks. Tt

-Qur recommendations were, accordingly, embodied in a legislative
proposal which we submitted first to the Bureau of the Budget in
accordance with procedures established for coordination and clearance
of agency recommendations within the executive branch of Govern-
ment, although it is not at all clear that these procedures are manda-
tory as to the Public Land Law Review Commission. By letter dated
August 4, 1967, the Bureau of the Budget advised that it had no
ob{ection to the presentation of the draft bill or the enactment of that
bill, which is the one before you today, would be consistent with
administrative objectives. ' '

It is fortunate that in submitting the legislation we added a 1-month
contingency to our time estimates. This is because we had assumed,
in making our original estimates, that additional funding to carry on
11:he ;:ontract program would be available by approximately October 1,

967, - . Proximately :

“Approximately,” minus the 30-day contingency, means that our
estimates for completion of our work can remain sound provided that
we are in a position to move forward with the program in the early
part of next month. This we could do if additional funding appears at
that time to be a reality for the near future, even though the money
is not actually in hand. \

'The chart before you on the easel indicates our current estimate of
when each of the studies to be performed exclusively or partiallgr
under contract will be commenced and when they will be completed.
Built into the staff’s preparation of this study time schedule are the
assumptions that requests for proposals can be circulated to potential
contractors not later than the middle of November, and that all manu-
scripts from contractors will be in our hands by April 1, 1969.

T'o these assumptions, we have added a few more which are set forth
below as underlying the basis for our recommendations contained in
S. 2255 and HI%H 12121:

1. Staff work and Commission consideration will be able to proceed
on individual studies before the later manuscripts have been delivered.
TIncluded in this phase of the operation there might be some hearings
by the Commission in addition to other consideration of individual
subject reports. : :

2. We concluded that all staff work on manuscripts and individual
subjects can be completed by approximately November 1, 1969,
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“even if it is impossible to employ substantially more technical personnel
‘than are on board now.

3. We concluded that by April 1, 1970, the Commission can com-
plete its consideration of all aspects, including making its decisions
on conclusions and recomm endations. b

4. We then concluded that the final report can be prepared and
~printed by June 30, 1970. In other Wordg, between zfp 1, 1970,
and June 30, which is the date suggested in our draft bill and in S.
2255 and H.R. 12121 as the date to which the time for submission of
- the report should be extended.

FUNDING

- In estimating the time for the accomplishment of the various

studies, it was necessary, of course, to estimate the man-months of
work for each study. Based on experience in the market, the staff was
able to assign estimated cost figures to various classes of work, enabling
us to convert the man-months of work into dollars to which was added
our estimate of associated expenses.

We reached the conclusion that we would require a total of
$3,338,119 for all of our study work expenses other than compensation
for our own staff. We then computed estimated costs for all other work
to June 30, 1969, at $2,301,881, after which we computed these costs
for the proposed 18-month extension period alone at $1,700,000, of
which $1.6 million represents personnel compensation. .

A recapitulation shows the following:

Subject studies and related ecosts__ . ____________________________ $3, 388, 119
General expenses through June 1969__________________"""""""77C 2, 301, 881
General expenses July 1, 1969, through closeout Dec. 31,1970______ 1, 700, 000

Estimated total of all expenses and amount of appropriations
that would be authorized under 8. 2255 and H.R. 12121___ 7, 390, 000

Carrying the recapitulation a little further:

Current appropriation authorization_ _______________________ 4, 000, 000
Appropriated to date for all Commission activities I.__________ 2, 867, 000
Unappropriated within current authorization ceiling________ 1, 133, 000
Contract studies and related costs__ ____________________________ 3, 388, 119
Committed or available for contract studies and related costs. . ... 957, 000
Required to fund contract studies and related work_._______ 2,431,119

1 Of the total amount appropriated to date, $957,000 has been made available for contract studies and re-
lated work, while the balance of $1,910,000 was or is for the other operating costs sufficient to fund the
Commission’s operations through June 30, 1968.

PERSONNEL

As I stated a few minutes ago, as well as in the letter to the President
of the Senate transmitting the draft bill, it was always our intention
that the bulk of the research work and data compilation would be
accomplished under contract. We estimated the maximum number
of employees on our staff at any one time would approximate between
50 to 55. Our fiscal year 1968 appropriation is based on a maximum
of 48 employees this fiscal year. At this time, we actually have on our
rolls 30 full-time employees, one part-time employee and four con-
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sultants; one additional full-time employee will report for duty next
Monday, October 30.

Our estimated cost for the extended life of the Commission, on
which is based the proposed appropriation authorization contained
in S. 2255 and H.R. 12121, contemplates a maximum of 54 full-time
and two part-time employees. This is an increase of 7 man-years
over our current ceiling.

- Appended to this statement, Mr. Chairman, are the additional data
required by the act of July 25, 1956 (70 Stat. 652), showing a break-
down of additional man-years of civilian employment, additional
- personnel compensation, and other expenditures that will result if
~ the legislation before you is enacted to increase the limitation on
authorization for appropriations for the Commission and extending
by 18 months the period in which the Commission may function.

The increase in the appropriation authorization contemplates an
enlarged program beginning in fiscal year 1969, although the addi-
tional time requested—that is, the 18-month extension of the Com-
mission’s life—is for the period July 1, 1969, to December 31, 1970,
or all of fiscal year 1970 and one-half of fiscal year 1971. Accordingly,
the tabulation shows increases for 3 fiscal years—1969, 1970, and
1971—instead of for the extension period alone.

TESTIMONY UNDER OATH

The first sentence of subsection (4) of the legislation before you
~ repeats identical language of the first sentence of section 8(a) of Public
Law 88-606, except for the addition of authority for the Commission
to take testimony and receive evidence under oath. The second
sentence of this subsection of S. 2255 and H.R. 12121 would authorize
the member of the Commission presiding at a hearing to administer
the oath.
NEED FOR LEGISLATION

Before closing, Mr. Chairman, the record should, we think, indicate
some of the reasons behind the projections that we made which resulted
in the request for enactment ofp the legislation before you.

First of all, it is a simple fact that the dollar today does not buy as

much in goods and services—and particularly professional services—as
the dollar did in 1963 when the budget was drawn up as a basis for the
monetary limitation in the legislation that became Public Law 88-606.

Second, there have been several Federal employee pay raises since
that budget was drawn up and increases for this and the next 2 fiscal
years are now pending before the Senate. As was indicated earlier in
the statement, Mr. Chairman, the Commission did not organize until
about 10 months after the legislation was enacted and it took some time
after that until a staff was on board.

Another observation is equally important. The complexity of the
review of public land law and its administration has far exceeded what
we anticipated when the enabling legislation was under consideration.
I, and I am reasonably sure that others are in the same position, did
not fully realize the diversity of information that it would be necessary
to develop if we are to study the whole of public land policy with an
ege to the future. Hence, the estimates of time and money that form
the basis of the legislation before you are the first estimates that have
been made since we embarked on our work.
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The Commission is now authorized under Public Law 88-606 to
subpena witnesses; and a_witness who fails to ‘comply is subject to
penalty under that act. However, the necessary corollary authority
to take testimony under oath is omitted. It seems reasonable to us
that circumstances ma; arise—although we do not know what they
will be—that may make it desirable for the Commission to receive
testimony under oath. As a matter of fact, possessing the authority
to take testimony under oath may result in never having to use it, =

I am convinced, Mr. Chairman, that the recommendations we have
made are in the public interest. Only by doing a complete job can we
fulfill our obligation to the Congress that created the Commission
and to the public to which the public lands belong. These lands and
their resources have values that cannot be estimated—values that are
tremendous both in the intangible sense as well as in the financial
sense. To do less than we have outlined here today could not afford
the protection for those values. : :

We appreciate your consideration of the legislation and earnestly
recommend its enactment. A

Thank you. , :

Mr. Chairman, I will not read the appendix setting forth the data
required by the act of July 25, 1956, but will request that it be included

“in the record and you have it before you. G

Senator CuurcH. Very well; without objection, it will be included
in the record. :

~(The appendix follows:)

EFFECT OF PROPOSED INCREASE IN A'PPROPRIATION‘AUTHORIZATION FOR 18-MONTH EXTENSION OF PUBLIC
LAND LAW REVIEW COMMISSION

[Required by the act of July 25, 1956, 70 Stat. 652]

Fiscal year 1969 - Fiscal year 1970 Fiscalyear 1971
(6 months)

Executive direction:

Professional.’.______.__ il o i L0 ool 4 2
Stenographic and clerical.______ 071 ITITTTITITTT T 8 2
Total, executive direction. . ____.._......_____._. 0 12 4
Legal group:
4 Profesgional ...................................... 3 13 1
Stenographic and clerical_._________ZT7TTTITTTTTT Sowniplil o 4 g
= Total, Iegalgroup.._,.........., ............... 3 17 2
Resources and
" Profession 18 2
Stenographic and clerical 7 3
Total, resources and evaluation 25 5
Total estimated additional man-years of civilian employ-
[T S I A R e e 10 54 11
Estimated additional costs:
Personal services. ... ... $260, 000 $1, 200,000 $140, 000
Allother_._____ L lTTIITIITTTTmmTs $1, 690, 000 $80, 000 $20, 000

STATEMENT OF MILTON A. PEARL—Resumed

Mr. Pearr. In fact, if I may just continue for one moment, Mr.
Chairman, we have with us today, so that members of the committee
who do not know them can meet them and see them, the top members
of our staff at the Commission: Elmer Bennett, who is General
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Counsel and chief of the legal group, and Jerome Muys, Assistant .
General Counsel; next to him Dennis Rapp, who is chief of the re-
sources and evaluation group. Also we have Harry Moffett, assistant
director for administration, and Charles Conklin, assistant director
for program.

Those are the people who work at 1730 K Street, NW., with us
in doing the day-to-day work that we have referred to. :

We would be glad to answer any questions that you may have,
Mr. Chairman. I personally want to take this opportunity to again
express my regret to you that another appointment kept me from
being in Boise at the end of our Northwestern trip when we had
meetings in Washington and had a very good tour of public land
areas in Idaho and I had to leave before we reached Boise and could
not be with you at that time. ~

Senator CuurcH. We missed having you. - ‘

Senator Jordan here, who is a member of the Commission; had
much to do in setting up the Idaho tour. I know that he was very
pleased with the results.

Senator Jordan, would you like to comment at this time? As a
member of the Commission and the only one present today at the
hearing, I think we ought to turn first to you. - ~

Senator JorpaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. -

I appreciate ‘the testimony 'that Director Pearl has given this
morning outlining the needs of the Commission in the months ahead
through to the completion of the report. Having served on the Com-
mission and yet not having been able to attend all of the meetings,
I kept up, nevertheless, through the communications that have come
from the Commission office and through my own legislative assistant,
who works closely with your staff people so that I am familiar with
the need for this additional financing, Mr. Chairman, for the reasons
that Mr. Pearl has given us here in the statement that Chairman
Aspinall had prepareg.

In order to develop the record, I perhaps would like to ask Mr.
Pearl a few questions if it is in order at this time. ™

Senator CrURCH. Please do.

Senator JORDAN. Mr. Director, in your testimony you said that
some 34 subjects were outlined as being essential in the view of the
Commission to the completion of the work. Then you outlined the
number of studies that are presently under contract. How many
studies are presently under outside contract? Is it six?

Mr. PearL. We have six that are actually under contract and
underway at the present time. ,

Senator JorpAN. How many more are out on bids?

Mr. PEARL. Two are out now and another one is being done in-house.

Senator JorDAN. Then I was not quite clear as to how many addi-
tional studies you propose to do by contract and how many studies
you propose to do in-house. ‘

Mr. Prarr. The 11 that are listed on the bottom of page 9 in the
chairman’s statement are the ones that we definitely expect to have
done completely by contractors. That would give us a total of 20, 19
being accomplished in full by contract and one in-house. The other 14
are still in the design state. We will probably have a combination of
in-house and contractor work on many of them. We have a few that
we know will require some contractor work, but there will be a com-
bination on them. ' /
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Senator JorpaN. Looking at your chart, Mr. Director, it would
seem to me that the completion of these various contracts and your
own in-house work will culminate pretty much in a great body of work
“that will be dumped on the Commission’s hands for their perusal and
stlﬁy all at the same time. What do you have to say about that?

r. Pearn. We have given that consideration, Senator Jordan.
The chairman and I have discussed this at length, and we believe
that these studies can be staggered as to their evaluation and staff
work and forwarded to the members of the Commission on a staggered
basis so that, while there will be several coming in at the same time,
it will not be a great body of work at any one time.

- Because of the time involved we will héve from April 1, 1969,
when the last ones are due, and some of them will have been com.
pleted earlier, and we will have from then on for the Commission to
give consideration to the later ones.

Senator Jorpan. If you get an 18-month extension, it will give you
a little more than a year to make your evaluations, to make your
submissions to the Commission through the advisory board and so on
and to finally get your own report and recommendations drafted?

Mr. PraRrL. Yes, sir. Actually, as indicated in the chairman’s
statement, it was our belief that after the last manuscripts came in
on April 1, 1969, the Commission could complete its work within 1
year or by April of 1970, and that the 3 months after April 1970 -
c.ouh(!i be utilized in the actual preparation and printing of the report
itself.

Senator JorpaN. The fact that additional funds have not been
authorized places the Commission in a very desperate kind of situa-
~ tion at the moment, does it not? ;

Mr. PeagL. Yes, sir.

Senator JorpaN. You had anticipated that these additional funds
might have been authorized by October 1 of this year. Any delay in
the authorization of additiona}’ funds will delay the operation of the
Commission staff for a corresponding time, would you say, or will
you be able to make it up?

Mr. PeaRL. Asisindicated in the chairman’s statement, if we have
a reasonable assurance that additional funds are going to be forth-
coming and we have this assurance by about the middle of N. ovember,
we can still make it up and stick to the timetable.

As you know, Senator, we could not, when we went before the
Appropriations Committee in the ordinary budget procedure for fiscal
1968, at that time estimate our needs for contract work so that we
asked for and received no contract funds for the current fiscal year.
We were relying on coming in with a supplemental request. The
supplemental request, of course, cannot be made in the light of our
present requirements until the authorization for additional funds has
been enacted, or at least the supplemental cannot be granted certainly
until the additional amount has been authorized; so that, if we don’t
have our authorization and some indication of funding by the middle
of November, the whole study program timetable would be in jeop-
ardy; yes, sir. '

Senator JorpAN. I think it is important. I think time is of the essence
here. I have discussed it with the chairman and have assured him that
I would give him my best help to get this additional funding authoriza-
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tion on the Senate side. I do hope that we can do it without unreasona-
ble delay.

This 1s a very difficult time in budgeting matters, as ﬁou know,
because of the various demands that are being made on the Federal
Treasury and the fact that additional demands, important as they
are, are getting closer scrutiny than they have ever had perhaps in
the several years that I have been here. :

I do think that this is a reasonable request, and I shall do as I said
to the chairman, use my best efforts to help the authorization go
forward. ' : :

On another matter, I am concerned about the operation: of the
so-called Multiple Use Act of 1964, which was supposed to have been
an interim act due to expire on June 30, 1969. The right for the
classification of lands has always existed, but this particular act was
intended to accommodate emergency situations that might arise,
but we find that under its authority the Department has proceeded
with great zeal to set aside vast areas of the public domain, I think
far beyond what we anticipated in this interim legislation.

Are you concerned that by the time the 18-month extension rolls
around that we might have a vastly smaller area upon which to work
~ our will because of the-activities of the Department of the Interior in

proceeding, I think, with undue zeal and haste in this area?

- Mr. PeaRL. Senator, as you indicated, the Classification and
Multiple Use Act was enacted as a temporary measure to give the

Secretary of the Interior and Director of the Bureau of Land Man-
agement tools with which to work while the Commission was making
its study, and the law was geared to expire a short time after the
Commission’s report was due. ‘

The thought was, and I think still is, that if the Commission’s
recommendations are going to be implemented, the Commission’s
recommendations have the consensus and support of all of the groups
that are working with us, the whole spectrum of land users, then these
classifications, no matter what they are and no matter what their
technical term might be, will be subject to the change that would be
required to implement the Commission’s recommendations.

lassifications that are made by the Secretary or by the Director
of the Bureau of Land Management, whether the law has expired
under which they are made or not, are always subject to change by
the same administrators or by the Congress. The degree to which they
might remain in effect on these public lands will depend, in my own
opinion, on the degree of acceptability of the Commission’s recom-
mendations if the Commission’s recommendations are at variance
with the type of classifications that have been made.

Senator JorpAN. I just mention it, and I mention it for the record
because I have before me the Federal Register of Tuesday, October
24, 1967, in which some 4,340,329 acres, all in Arizona, all in one
issue, are set aside as classified lands, and there is a vast acreage in
California in the same issue that is not totaled up, and I didn’t take
the time to total it up, but it runs into hundreds of thousands or
possibly even millions of acres.

Mr. Pragre. Of course, Senator Jordan, I have seen these, too, and
we have looked at some of them and in our studies we will be looking
at all of them. I don’t know the reasons why these particular areas
were deemed necessary for classification at this time. Of course, as
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- you know, I was with the professional staff of the House Committee
on Interior and Insular Affairs when this legislation was enacted, and
it was contemplated that, as it was necessary for one reason or another
to classify lands, these lands would be classified either for interim
management—and the term “interim” was stressed in the committee
report and that was the idea for interim management—or if it became
‘necessary to classify the lands in order to make their disposal. If there
was some action or some reason that indicated the necessity to classify
these lands at this time, which I don’t know about, of course it would

it right in with the contemplation of the people who were behind the
legislation when it became law. :

Senator Jorpan. Well, this is proceeding, as I said, I believe with an
unusual rate of classification. 1 , ;

On the following day, October 25, in the Federal Register we have
another 1,050,000 acres classified in California.

On the 20th of October, the previous week, the land classification
in Colorado was 650,000 acres. Maybe all these are necessary. Maybe
these have to be done immediately, but I express my concern as a
member of the Commission that unnecessary zeal is being shown by the
Department of the Interior in moving forward in this area.

I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Senator CHURCH. Thank you, Senator Jordan.

Mr. Pearl, 1 have here a copy of a letter that Senator J ackson, the
chairman of the full committee, sent to Secretary Udall asking the
position of the Department on the question of extending the Classi-
fication Act to which Senator Jordan has referred, and also the Public
Lands Sale Act as possible amendments to this bill extending the life
of the Public Land Law Review Commission, I also have a copy of a
telegram that was sent the chairman urging such amendment and a
copy of the reply that Secretary Udall has sent to the chairman, in
which he states that the Department favors the amendment of this
bill to permit the extension of both of these acts to conform with the
extension of the Public Land Law Review Commission. What is your
position on that matter?

Mr. PearL. The Commission has no position on this, Mr. Chair-
man. The Commission, I think, now speaking for myself, can complete
its work without regard to whether those laws are extended or not.
The Commission wi%l be addressing itself in its deliberations at some
point to the manner in which these laws operated and the efficiency
and the effectiveness with which these particular laws did the job that
they were designed to do, so I think it would be premature to express
a point of view on the laws themselves and, as I say, it is my view
that the expiration would in no way affect the work of the Commission.

Senator CHurch. I think, Senator Jordan, without objection, we
might include at this point in the record the letter of the Secretary of
the Interior and of tflx)e chairman of the Senate Interior Committee
and also the telegram that accompanies them.

Senator Jorpan. I agree.

(The documents referred to follow:)

OcToBER 20, 1967.
Hon. StEwaRT L. UbALL,
Secretary of the Interior,
Washington, D.C.

My Dear MR. SECRETARY: As you may know, the Public Lands Subcom-
mittee of the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs has scheduled a hearing
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on legislation now, pending to extend the life of the Public Land Law Review
Commission. This hearing is scheduled for October 26.- .

Tt has been suggested to me that Public Law 88-607, the Classification and
Multiple Use Act, also be extended, since it was the intent in the 88th Congress
to make the authority for this Act and Public Law 88-608, the Public Land Sale
Act, terminate at the same time that the Public Land Law Review Commission
completed its work. : ) .

I am enclosing a copy of a telegram signed b, several conservation leaders in
the United States urging an amendment to H.R. 12121, which would have the
effect of extending Public Law 88-607. I would like to know if it is the view of the
Department of the Interior that not only the Multiple Use and Classification Act
should be extended, but also the Public Land Sale Act.

Tt would be appreciated if you could make your views known to me at the earliest
possible time. If you feel that either one or both of these Acts should be extended
in order to complete the work begun by your Department under the authority
granted, then I would also appreciate having the draft of the proposed amendment
which I might offer. .

Sincerely yours,
Henry M. JacksoN, Chairman.

WasuiNgToN, D.C.
Senator HENRY M. JACKSON, :
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.:" -

The undersigned national conservation organizations favor the objective of
H.R. 12121, to extend the Public Land Law Review Commission, but providing,
however, that the proposal is amended to similarly extend the essential Classi-
fication and Multiple Use Act of 1964.

American Forestry Association, William E. Towell, Executive Vice
President, Isaac Walton League of America; Joseph W. Penfold,
Conservaticn Director, National Audubon Society; Charles H.
Callison, ‘Executive Vice President, National Recreation and
Park Association; Russell E. Degroat, Public Affairs Officer,
National Wildlife Federation; Thomas L. Kimball, Executive
Director, North American Wildlife Foundation; C. R. Gutermuth,
Secretary, Sierra Club; Michael McCloskey, Conservation Direc-
tor, Sport Fishing Institute; Philip A. Douglass, Executive Secre-
tary, The Wilderness Society; Stewart M. Brandborg, Executive
Director, The Wildlife Society; Fred E. Evenden, Executive
%ecre(fiary, Wildlife Management Institute; Ira N. Gabrielson,

resident.

17.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, D.C., October 24, 1967.
Hon. HENRY M. JACKSON,
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.C

Drar SENATOR Jackson: This responds to your letter of October 20, 1967,
regarding H.R. 12121, to extend the life of the Public Land Law Review Com-
mission.

Several conservatior leaders have asked that the bill be amended to extend also
Public Law 88-607, the Classification and Multiple Use Act. You have asked
whether the Department of the Interior agrees with this proposal, and also
whether we believe Public Law 88-608, the Public Land Sale Act, should be
similarly extended.

Both Public Law 88-607 and Public Law 88-608 recite that they are temporary
legislation ‘“pending the implementation of recommendations to be made by the
Public Land Law Review Commission”. The authorities granted expire on June
30, 1969, which is 6 months after the date the Public Land Law Review Commis-
sion is required to submit its report to Congress. The 6-month period was intended
to leave Public Law 88-607 and Public Law 88-608 in effect for sufficient time
after the Commission report to permit Congress to decide whether to continue
them, amend them, or let them expire.
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If the life of the Commission is extended, as proposed, Public Law 88-607
and Public Law 88-608 should also be extended if Congress’ original purpose. is

to be accomplished. We believe the original purpose is sound, and we recommend
the extension.

We do not recommend any modification in the substance of either Public Law.
We are aware, of course, of criticisms that have been made and of problems that
have arisen, but we believe the time for considering them is when the Commission

report has been made and Congress decides whether the temporary laws should
be made permanent.

Un accordance with your request, the following amendment to H.R. 12121
is submitted: .

At the end of the bill add new sections 2 and 3 as foilows:

“SEc. 2. Section 8 of the Act of September 19, 1964 (78 Stat. 986), is amended
to read as follows:

“ ‘SEc, 8. The authorizations and requirements of this Act shall expire
six months after the final report of the Public Land Law Review Commission
has been submitted to Congress, except that any segregation prior to such
time of any public lands from settlement, location, sale, selection, entry,
lease, or other form of disposal under the public land laws shall continue for
the period of time allowed by this Act.’

“Skc. 3. Section 7 of the Act of September 19, 1964 (78 Stat. 988), is amended
to read as follows:

“ ‘S8Ec. 7. The authority granted by this Act shall expire six months after

_the final report of the Public Land Law Review Commission has been sub-

- mitted to Congress, except that sales concerning which notice has been

given in accordance with section 3 hereof prior to such time may be consum-
mated and patents issued in connection therewith after such time.’ ’

The Bureau of the Budget has advised that there is no objection to the sub-
mission of this recommended amendment. i :

Sincerely yours, ’ :
StEwaRT L. UpaALL,
Secretary of the Interior.

Senator CaurcH. Mr. Pearl, I have also received this morning a
letter from Senator Hayden, who is unable to be here. He has asked
that certain questions be directed toward you so that we can include
in the record your answers to them.

There are several here, and I think in order to accommodate
Senator Hayden’s request, the best way that I can do it is simply
to read the questions into the record and wait for your replies. Then
I will get on to some questions of my own.

The first question that Senator Hayden has asked me to ask you
is as follows: At the August 16 hearings before the House committee,
Staff Director Milton Pearl testified that the time extension and
dollar authorization requested were predicated on the Commission’s
receiving additional funds by October 1. Since this date has come
and passed without the funds being made available, is the schedule
further delayed and will the dollar amount proposed in H.R. 12121
be sufficient? :

Mr. PearL. As indicated earlier, Mr. Chairman, yes; if we can
proceed with our contract work by the middle of November, and
may I for the record indicate what we have in mind? g

- We could send out requests for proposals to prospective contractors
right now if we wanted to and get their bids in, but we feel that it
would be dishonest and misleading to have people prepare bids.
It takes their time and costs them money; and they put in an effort
to prepare these bids, and to have them submit them to us if we
don’t have at least a reasonable assurance that we are going to be
able to award the contract would be unfair. i

So our timetable was established originally on the idea that we
would not send out requests for proposals for contracts until we had



36 PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW COMMISSION

the money; but now we are shifting a little bit, as indicated in the
Chairman’s statement, and say that if we feel around November 15
reasonably certain that we will be able to get the money, we will then
go out with requests for proposals for a couple or three of our studies
and have the proposals come in and the contract would not have to
be awarded until after the money is received.

So the answer to the question still is, “Yes.” We can accommodate
our program in the manner we indicated before.

Senator CaurcH. Well, I understand your concern about follow-
through, but couldn’t you simply put the bidders on notice of the
situation and let them decide accordingly whether or not they want
to submit bids? :

‘In other words, the delays that have been involved here have been
very considerable and, as you know, there is an old saying that old
soldiers never die, and there is some feeling up here in the Congress
that commissions never die, even temporary ones, and like a temporary
building—you know there is nothing more permanent in life than a
temporary building—can go on forever. _

Now we are considering the extension of time for this Commission.
I know that some members of this committee have expressed belief
that this is just the first of a series of requests, and I should think it
- would be very much in the interests of the Commission to look for ways

to cut the time requirements here. o S A

Even if you can’t be positively assured now of the followthrough, I
should think that putting the bidders on notice of the situation and
leaving it up to them as to whether or not in those circumstances they
want to come forward with a bid would certainly be fully fair.

Mr. Pearn. Let me comment in answer to that, Mr. Chairman.

First of all, we have the greatest concern—and when I say ‘‘we,”
the Chairman and other members of the Commission, as well as I my-
self—that the Commission can wind up its job at-a date certain and
not go beyond it. That is why we were very careful in trying to esti-
mate what that time limit should be and stating the time in the legisla-
tive proposal before you as our best estimate of when it can be done,
and we intend to stick to that date. . ;

The date that was in the existing law, in the original legislation,
was one that was made up on a basis of really looking into a crystal
ball and making an educated guess but, by the same token, not know-
ing the situation. The estimate you have today is one that is based
on experience. We think it can be met.

“Secondly, our contract program to date has not suffered. We have
not slowed down the contract program. As we indicated earlier, we
have bids in now on the forage study that are being evaluated. We
have requests out for the fish and wildlife study, and those will be
coming in to be awarded.

We are trying to expedite our study on the Outer Continental Shelf

~ to get it out for proposals even before November 15 by reprograming
of money if necessary, and then the rest of our schedule would pick up
from there. ‘ ,

Up until now, the contract program has not been stymied in any
way by a lack of dollars. We have considered the possibility of going
out without the money or without the reasonable knowledge that we
would get the money and ask bidders if they would submit proposals
and we came to the conclusion that we should not do that because the
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~ones that we want to submit proposals are the busiest people, the most
- informed people. We have organizations who wouldp like to bid on
every one of our projects, but we don’t want their bids, necessarily.

As a matter otP fact, some of them we don’t even invite. We have
a selective list to whom we send our requests for proposals, only
those who we think can adequately perform. If we sent out a request
for - proposals on an “iffy’’ basis that we might not have the money,
we fear that the busy people, whom we really want to attract, would
say, ‘“Well, we are not going to waste our time on this. We have -
better things to devote out time to.”” And the ones that we don’t
want to attract would be the very ones who would want to speculate
and would be willing to come in with proposals, and then they would "
build in extra dollars into their proposal to take care of the time
that they might lose by reason of us not getting the money.

So we think, in the long run, we can accomplish our program better,
more efficiently, by doing it the way we outlined. :

Senator CuURcH. I think that that is an ample answer. Let’s
get on with Senator Hayden’s questions.

Mr. PrarL. Yes, sir.

Senator CHURcH. The second question is: At this same hearing
it was stated that there were 16 studies awaiting funding. Why
didn’t the Commission request the balance of its original $4 million
in the 1968 appropriations to proceed with the funding necessa
to complete these studies? Did not this failure to obtain the funds
already authorized merely create further delay in completing the
contract studies?

Mr. Pearn. We could not spell out all of our needs and therefore
we could not satisfy the requirement to show how we could live within
the $4 million limitation, and we would have placed in jeopardy the
possibility of our personnel being paid if we used the funds for con-
tract work, assuming the Congress had granted the money, and then,
if any additional authorization were not granted, we would be in a
position of having to wind up our work and laying off personnel with
an incomplete job. :

Senator CaurcH. Four or five of these studies had their study
g}’oposals circulated to the Commission’s ofﬁcialfamilgr by mid-May.

et testimony before the House committee indicated that some of
them are not scheduled to begin until March 1968. Why delay, on the
Elan basis, these studies when undoubtedly the Commission will be

ard pressed to complete the review and write its report in the few
months after the studies are terminated? - -

l’fl:fs bears, I think; on an earlier question that Senator Jordon
asked.

Mzr. PearL. We have to schedule or stagger the request for pro-
posals aside from anything. else because some of the people to whom
we send. these requests overlap, and there are just so many that they
can handle at any one time. If we are going to the University of Idaho,
for example, to ask them to submit a proposal on a particular study,
they have said to us, “Don’t give us another one to work on at the
same time,” and then they want to know whether they will get that
con&:ract before ‘they receive a proposal to submit a bid on another
study. : : :

Tgese proposals have to be staggered for that reason, and this is
why, as shown on the chart, we have some grouped for starting approx-
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‘imately the same time and they will go out in bunches; but they do
" not overlap because we will not be appealing to the same potential
contractors. :

Senator CHURCH. The fourth question is: The “Revenue Sharing
Study’’ proposal was circulated to the Commission members on Sep--
tember 3, 1966. Yet the contract to EBS was not let until May 17,
1967. Do you feel such delays, in this instance one of 814 months,
have contributed to the failure of the Commission to meet the original
schedule contemplated?

Mr. Prearn. No, sir; certainly not materially. This was the first
of our studies, the first of our major studies. We had a lot of work to
do on refining it. We were very careful in working with potential
contractors in advance to be sure that we were on the right track in
the manner of our request for proposals. After the proposals came in,
they all needed clarification, and we think we had a good timetable
in order to assure an efficient job and also an effective one.

Senator CuurcH. The Commission seems to have reached the
transitional point between preparation of study proposals and the
actual study phase. Is it necessary, then, for the Commission to
continue holding hearings across the country to learn of public land
problems? Is there any purpose served by these hearings which I
presume cost the Commission a considerable amount?

Mr. PearL. Yes, sir. We think they have been very productive and,
as indicated in the chairman’s statement, the last meeting of this
particular series will be here in Washington January 11 and carrying -
over to the 12th; if necessary, depending on the number of witnesses
who want to be heard. I think all the members of the Commission who
have attended have indicated that at each one of the meetings some-
thing new has come up. We have received new insights in problems.
We have had members of the Advisory Council, Governors’ repre-
sentatives, in addition to members of the staff at each of these meet-
ings. For some of the Governors’ representatives, particularly, and
also members of the Advisory Council, they have been educational in
that, while some of these people are very familiar with some phases of
the work, they don’t have the depth of understanding of other phases
so that we feel that what we have found out in these meetings has been
very helpful and very beneficial to all of us.

Senator CHURCH. %’ollowing the January meeting are you contem-
plating further hearings in the field during the study period after the
contraets have been let? N 4

Mr. PearL. Yes, sir. As indicated in the chairman’s statement,
again there will probably be some hearings, but we can’t plan those
until we know what our time frame is for the completion of the work.
Asindicated also, the Commission, asits meeting last April, authorized
me to plan such hearings for the Commission but we have been waiting
to find out what our time frame is. Of course, if the Commission must
wind up its business next year there possibly would be one type of
hearing, but in any event these will be more likely to focus on subjects
rather than on general information, which is the subject matter of the
current series. |

Senator CrurcH. Section 6(d) of Public Law 89-606 authorizes
the chairman to call a meeting of the Advisory Council each 6 months
and authorizes the Commission to pay for travel and subsistence ex-
penses of council members attending. '
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Beginning with June '1966, there have been eight meetings of the
Advisory Council held ‘in conjunction with regional hearings. This -

. approximates a 2-month frequency of meetings rather than a 6

months’ one. Are the duties and the contributions of the council to
- the work of the Commission such that these more frequent and en-
thusiastic costlier gatherings are justified?

Mr. PearL. We think so, Mr. Chairman. As I indicated, we think
that the members of the Advisory Council have benefited by attend-
ing the meetings at which the public has testified. We did not have
formal advisory council meetings at each of these public meetings and
- we had, as I have indicated, six formal meetings of the Advisory
Council. On the occasion of these other public meetings we have had
members of the Advisory Council in attendance. They benefited not
only from hearing the testimony but from going out on the ground
an(f we think there is no substitute for seeing the actual lands. §

Senator CrurcH. The last question that Senator Hayden would
like asked is this: The Commission organized in mid-1965 and its
staff was fairly complete by the end of that year. By the end of 1966,
a number of proposed study plans were completed and had been circu-
lated for review. Testimony at the August 16, 1967 House hearings
showed that a substantial number of these plans had not yet been
resolved into studies under contract. This record suggests the possi-
bility of a serious constriction in this step of the Commission’s pro-
cedure which may be a significant factor in the Commission’s failure
to mleet?the original time schedule. What is being done to reduce this
timelag? '

Mr. Prarr. Well after a study plan is designed and circulated
among the Commissioners and the members of the Commission’s offi-
-~ cial family, we get the comments back and the next step after that
is to revise the study plan in conformance with those comments that
we believe appropriate, then to discuss with members of the Advisory
Council, members of the Commission, the Government agencies, how
to go about doing the studies. We try to find out in that period of
time what data are available from the departments so that we do
not wind up paying a contractor to do the work of obtaining data
that are availabi,e from the departments. :

Then the final step in the process is to put the study plan into a
request for proposal format and go out for bids. Well, it is only. this
last step that has not been taken on the bulk of these study plans,
because we have been unable to go out for bids because of the failure
to have the funds. ; ‘ :

Senator CuurcH. You think that with the enactment of this bill
the logjam, in other words will break quickly.

Mr. PrarL. Yes, sir; and then we can go agead with the schedule
tha(ti we have laid out and proceed immediately with these other
studies. : . ’

Senator CHUurcH. 1 wonder if you could tell us for the record just.
what is involved when the study is completed; that is, the contractor’s
study is returned to the Commission staﬁ. How much time, for example
do you contemplate will then be required by the staff to make its
own analysis and evaluation of the study, and how do you propose
to keep the members of the Commission advised? If you could explain
what the plan is that you have in mind I think it would be he pful.
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Mr. Peart. Each one of our contracts is 'requirini first of all a
summary of the manuscript report to accompany the manuscript
itself. As soon as a manuscript is received—and we are asking each
contractor to furnish us with sufficient c(g)ies to do this—it will be
laced in the hands of the members of the Commission and the official
amily. At the same time the staff analysis and evaluation will proceed.
"The length of time that it will take to do this is going to depend in
large measure on the complexity of the particular report, and E?rts of
some reports are going to be more complex than others. The first one
that we have coming due is the one on revenue sharing and payments
in lieu of taxes. That will be a rather complex report. It will be a rather
lengthy one. . ;
Senator CuurcH. Let us take that one, for example. When that
study is completed and the report comes back to you, will you then
make that report immediately available to the members of the Com-
mission? '
- Mr. PearL. Yes, sir. , : : : ;
Senator CHURCH. The Commission itself. In other words, while
your staff evaluation proceeds the report itself will be available to
Commission members should they like to delve into it. :
Mr. PrarL. Yes; sir. : £ =
Senator CrurcH. Then when your staff evaluation has been com- -
pleted on the report, what is the next step with respect to the Com -
mission? : : ;

Mr. Pearr. Might I also add that in the meantime we have for -
each contract a project officer and it is our hope that the project
officer will know as much about this job as the contractor as it pro-
ceeds. He will be working with the contractor as it goes along so that
he will keep up on the job. When the report comes in he will be ready
to start his evaluation immediately. An exact procedure has not been
worked out as to what the next step will be. The Commission has
discussed the desirability of meeting as soon as one particular report
may be ready for discussion after an evaluation has been completed
or waiting until a group are ready and the final procedure has not
been agreed upon. But it might depend on the complexity and degree
of work that is entailed in any one report. Some of the reports on
some of the subjects that lend themselves for, you might say, quicker
review, might be lumped together and might wait until there are
three or four or five for the Commission to get together and consider.
Another report that may require a longer period of time may be taken
up-b itseﬁ. But the Commission has given this consideration. We
will have a plan for the Commission to consider and to adopt as a
plan of procedure before we actually institute it.

Senator CuurcH. When the staff makes its evaluation of a par-
ticular study and makes its recommendations to the Commission as
to the changes in public law that would seem advisable based upon
the study, has the Commission decided, as of noy, whether to hold

ublic hearings on those recommendations or has this all been left for
uture‘determination? ‘ '

Mr. PEaRL. Mr. Chairman, I do not contemplate, and I don’t
think the Commission does, that the staff will at any time make
recommendations. The responsibility for recommendations for future
law is with the Commission and the Commission alone. ‘

Senator CHURCH. I meant by that that the staff would make recom-
mendations to the Commission for the consideration of the Commission.
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~ Mr. Peart. Well, T really had never envisaged the case of com-
pleted staff work as requiring this but it may work out that way.

S(ien;ztor CrurcH. You say the staff malzes an evaluation of the
study?

r. PEARL. Yes, sir. :

. Senator CHUrcH. I suppose that the staff, when it makes an evalu-
‘ation, has some recommendations to make with regard to the study.
It passes upon the validity of certain findings. It may raise skeptical
qﬁlestions concerning other findings that the study has produced and
these would be made available to the Commission for its evaluation.

Mr. PrarL. Yes, sir. T don’t mean to get involved in semantics,
Mr. Chairman, but in each of the manuscripts, in each of our studies,
one of the key elements will be a listing ancf discussion of alternatives
to the existin% system or systems involved in the particular subject
under study. So naturally, as part of the staff evalil)mtion, there will
be some comments as you indicate on the validity of data, validity of
the arguments that are raised by the contractor. We hope that we
will still maintain our objectivity In presenting this to the ommission
so that the Commission will be able to choose ultimately from these
various alternatives. :

Getting on to your question, the Commission intends to hold
‘hearings on policy changes by inviting interested people to come in
and testify, but I don’t tﬁink that the (%ommission has ever envisaged,
and I certainly have not, that we would say as you do in the case of
legislation, “Here is a proposal. We would like your comments on
this proposal.” It is rather a question of going to the affected user and
those interested in that use to indicate what they can live with, what
they would like the law to be, what they would like the policy to be,
‘how they think it should be handled rather than commenting on a
specific proposal. Of course, before we get to this stage of the hearings
-or concurrently with it the Commission will meet with its-advisory
groups, the advisory council and the Governors’ representatives, who
will sit before the Commission and comment on the study manuscri{)ts,
which will be the complete set of data and which will be the comp
set of known alternatives. We are making every effort of our own to
take from legislative proposals, bills that havelgeen introduced, com-
ments that have been made, to make certain that our project officer
puts into the hands of a contractor alternatives that have been
suggested one way or another so that we will have a complete catalog

~and a discussion of pros and cons in the report. This report, when it is

~received, will go to the members of the Advisory Council and the
Governors’ representatives so that when they come in to discuss this
with the Commission they will have their comments on these same

‘data and on these same possible alternatives.

Senator CrurcH. Of course, the Commission itself will decide
upon the procedures to be followed but I just wanted to have it
made clear that the end product of this whole process will be, I take
it, a series of specific recommendations to the Congress as to the
changes that ought to be made and the provisions that ought to be
made in the pub%ic land laws.

r. PEARL. Yes, sir. The Commission contemplates, in fulfilling
its responsibility, making recommendations to the Congress and the
President as to those changes that should be made in the underlying
policy of the public land law.
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Senator CnurcH. In other words, we are not going to end up,
are we, with a series of studies with various alternatives posed whic
we would hardly need the studies to point up to us? Could we not
expect to draw from the expertise of this Commission, from the
studies that are made and from the whole effort, a set of recom--
mendations that can provide guidelines for the Congress in ap--
proaching its task of changing the law and revising and modernizing
and improving the whole body of public land laws.

Mr. Prarn. This is absolutely correct, Mr. Chairman, and the
studies will form the foundation, the background, so that anything
that is recommended can be substantiated by some part of the record.

Senator CrurcH. Fine. Just one further uestion.

This bill, in authorizing the extension of time of the Commission,
includes a provision that would authorize the Commission to place
witnesses under oath. Is there a real need for this based upon your
experience thus far? :

r. PEARL. Well, of course, we have not held any hearings of that
nature as yet and, as indicated in the Chairman’s statement, the mere
fact that the Commission has the authority may preclude the necessity
to ever use it. It is the same as your authority to take testimony under
oath in other commissions that are not investigatory in nature where
the right to take testimony under oath is seldom, if ever, utilized. We
do not know under what circumstances it may be necessary but we
can envision the possibility where, if we did not have the right to take
testimony under oath, some information that the Commission wants
might not be available to it. If we find a gap, for example, in one of
our studies, and we find some information that is lacking, and the
contractor says, ‘“Well, I just could not get this information. I could
get no cooperation. People won’t give me that information,” the
Commission can then decide if it wants to hold a hearing and bring
in the people who would not furnish the information and put them
under oath to furnish the information. Tt is against this type of con-
tingency, in the hopes that we never use it, that we are asking for this
authority. , ‘ :

Senator CrurcH. Well, I think that is all I have to ask.

Senator Jordan, do you have any further questions?

Senator JorpaN. Only this: You raised the matter of granting au-
thority to take testimony under oath. This gave me some concern,
too, because I could not visualize any situation that might require it.
It caught me by surprise to find it in the Chairman’s statement and
I am pondering it at the moment. ;

Senator CHurcH. Thank you very much, Mr. Pearl.

; Lgr. Prarn. Thank you very much, Senator Church and Senator
ordan.

Senator CrurcH. Our next witness is Mr. Kenneth Pomeroy, Chief

~Forester, American Forestry Association. Mr. Pomeroy.

STATEMENT OF KENNETH POMEROY, CHIEF FORESTER, AMERICAN
FORESTRY ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. Pomeroy. Mr. Chairman, Senator Jordan, I am Kenneth
Pomeroy, the Chief Forester of the American Forestry Association.

With your permission I would like to submit this brief statement in

support of S. 2255 for the record and also to extend it to include ex-
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tension of the Classification and Multiple Use Acts of 1964. Instead
of reading it I would like to take just a minute or two to tell you
something about our association, its composition and the specific
reasons why we are interested in this legislation.

Senator CrurcH. The statement will be included in the hearin
record at this point and then you may make any comments you wis
regarding the legislation.
~ (The statement referred to follows:)

- STaTEMENT oF KENNETH B. PoMEROY, CHIEF FORESTER, THE AMERICAN
, FoRESTRY ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am Kenneth B. Pomeroy,
Chief Forester of The American Forestry Association. :

This organization strongly supported the legislation which established the Public
Land Law Review Commission. We have been deeply interested in the activities
of the Commission ever since that date. .

In our opinion the Public Land Law Review Commission is engaged in a
very worthwhile review of laws pertaining to the Public Lands. Of special interest
will be ultimate Committee recommendations regarding modernization of mining
laws, land exchanges to achieve better balance between private and public manage-
ment of natural resources, and clarification of the Taylor Grazing Act.

These and other equally important questions require more study than the
Commission now has time for. Therefore, we recommend extension of the Act
of September 19, 1964 (78 Stat. 982) to June 30, 1970.

Mr. Pomgeroy. Our organization was established back in 1875 and
since its beginning we have been deeply interested in the public lands.
Our membership, which now numbers about 55,000, is composed of
housewives, urban dwellers, small landowners, a few industry people,
some of the timber industry, and some in the public utilities industries.
We even have a few members of Congress among our membership.
In 1947 and again in 1953 we convened American Forest Congresses
to try and decide what the major problems of the public lands were.
In each instance the No. 1 recommendation of each Congress was
that studies be made by the States and the Federal Government of
the public lands and how they should best be managed. Our member-
ship endorsed these recommendations by more than 90 percent of
- those who cast their votes. When no State or the Federal Government
proceeded to make such a study we went ahead ourselves and made
studies in the States of California, Minnesota, and North Carolina.
I served as staff member for the California and Minnesota ones and
I conducted the North Carolina study myself.

In California we ffound that the major problem was the checker-
board ownership and, because many of the landlines were not properly
identified, some of the public land surveys had never been made. There
was a big problem of timber trespass on some lands, and I wrote a
story about that. In Minnesota we found that the public domain lands
consisted of about 80,000 acres scattered over some two dozen coun-
ties and that in the main these were small tracts of 40 acres or half a

~ section. The nearedt administrative office of the Bureau of Land
Management was at Little Rock, Ark., at that time. Consequently
these Iands were not receiving protection and local pulpwood buyers
and others were takihg timber as they saw fit. We felt that the property
should either be turned over to the State of Minnesota for that reason
or else should be disposed of to private interests so that it could be
properly managed. With this background you can see that we were
delighted when the proposal was made to establish a Public Land Law



44 PUBLIC LAND LAW REVIEW COMMISSION

Review Commission. We are in wholehearted support of the objectives
of the Commission. We are very interested in the work it is doing and
we strongly suggest that the gommission be given time in which to
complete its studies.

Now, in the same vein I would like to comment on the Classifica-
tion and Multiple Use Act. We feel it is just simply sound procedure
to examine what one has and then to decide how it is to be managed.
It has to be examined before you can begin to prepare a management
plan. These proposals, so far as we can determine, have been well
received by the public. But some people have been alarmed with the
alacrity with which the Bureau of Liand Management has undertaken
its task. From our own point of view we thin